THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN THE CRITICAL SUCCESS FACTORS AND ACADEMIC AND ATHLETIC SUCCESS: A QUANTIATIVE CASE STUDY OF BLACK MALE FOOTBALL STUDENT-ATHLETES AT A MAJOR DIVISION I SOUTHEASTERN INSTITUTION

By Joseph N. Cooper

A thesis submitted to the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Arts in the Department of Exercise and Sport Science (Sport Administration)

Chapel Hill

2009

Approved by

Advisor: Ed Shields, Ph.D.

Committee Member: Deborah Stroman, Ph.D.

Committee Member: Elizabeth Hedgpeth, Ph.D.

ABSTRACT

JOSEPH N. COOPER: The Relationship between the Critical Success Factors and Athletic and Academic Success: A Quantitative Case Study of Black Male Football Student-Athletes at a Major Southeastern Division I Institution

(Under the discretion of Dr. Edgar Shields)

The purpose of this study was to identify the Critical Success Factors (CSFs) of current Black male football student-athletes at a major Division I Southeastern public predominantly White institution who exhibited a high level of success academically and athletically. A group of 42 Black male football student-athletes were targeted in this study. The Critical Success Factor Success Survey (CSFS) was separated into personal development, social harmony, engagement with a strong support system, time management skills, career aspirations and organized religion. A 4-point Likert type scale was used for the responses of the 19 multiple choice questions and, 11 yes/no questions. Each subject was classified by the following categories: year in college, academic success level and athletic success level. Descriptive statistics and Chi-square tests were used in this study. The results revealed no statistically significant findings. However, the responses produced from the survey revealed significant implications for further research.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First and foremost I would like to thank God and my Lord and Savior Jesus Christ for blessing me with the opportunity, the strength, the will and knowledge to complete this thesis. Secondly, I would like to thank my heroine and mother, Dr. Jewell E. Cooper, for raising me and always being there for me. Special thanks to my grandmothers, Mama Jo (Josephine Egerton Wilkins, also known as my heroine) and Mama (Izetta Cooper) for their love and support, my brother Adam, and my brothers in friendship, Darrian Morehead, Michael Newell and Christian Rhodes. I would like extend a special thank you to all my family, friends, coaches, teammates, mentors and anyone who has had a positive impact on my life for encouraging me and motivating me throughout the years. I would also like to thank my thesis committee, Dr. Shields, Dr. Stroman and Dr. Hedgpeth for their encouragement, expertise and guidance.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
LIST OF T	TABLES	vi
Chapter		
I. IN	TRODUCTION	1
	Purpose of Study	4
	Research Questions and Hypotheses	4
	Operational Definitions	7
	Limitations	9
	Delimitations	10
	Assumptions	10
	Significance of study	10
II.	REVIEW OF LITERATURE	12
	Introduction	12
	Black Student-Athletes at PWIs	17
	NCAA Graduation Rates	20
	Critical Success Factors	29
	Personal Development	31
	Social Harmony	32

Engagement with a Strong Support System	34	
Career Aspirations	. 37	
Time Management Skills	. 40	
Organized Religion	. 45	
III. METHODOLOGY	. 47	
Purpose	47	
Subjects	. 47	
Instrumentation	. 47	
Data collection.	. 48	
Data reduction and analysis	49	
IV. RESULTS	. 50	
Data Analysis	. 50	
V. DISCUSSION	61	
Limitations and Future Research Studies.	67	
Implications	68	
Recommendations	70	
Conclusions	74	
APPENDIX		
REFERENCES		

LIST OF TABLES

Ta	Γable	
1.	Academic and Athletic Success	51
2.	Academic and Athletic Success and Critical Success Factors	52
3.	Academic Success and Personal Development	54
4.	Athletic Success and Personal Development	55
5.	Academic Success and Social Harmony	55
6.	Athletic Success and Social Harmony	56
7.	Academic Success and Engagement with a Strong Support System	56
8.	Athletic Success and Engagement with a Strong Support System	57
9.	Academic Success and Career Aspirations	57
10.	Athletic Success and Career Aspirations	58
11.	Academic Success and Time Management Skills	58
12.	Athletic Success and Time Management Skills	59
13.	Academic Success and Organized Religion	59
14.	Athletic Success and Organized Religion	60

CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

Nationally, Black student-athletes have consistently graduated at a lower rate than their student-athlete counterparts (Lapchick, 2007). According to a recent study published by the NCAA from a 1998 cohort of student-athletes, Black student-athletes graduated at a rate of 53% significantly lower than their White student-athlete counterparts who graduated at a rate of 66% (NCAA News, 2006). Despite their outstanding athletic contributions Black male student-athletes particularly those in revenue generating sports were simply not making the grades in the classroom. Black students at Predominantly Whites Institutions (PWIs) encountered various challenges such as hostile campuses, culturally ignorant students and staff, limited and decreasing economic assistance, lack of Black faculty, and cultural alienation and isolation (Easley, 1993; Hawkins, 1989; Nagasawa & Wong, 1999; Taylor, 1989). As a result, Black male student-athletes underperforming academically at the college level has been a longstanding dilemma facing our colleges and universities.

Specifically, Black male football student-athletes have consistently graduated at lower rates than their White male football student-athlete counterparts (NCAA, 2006). In 2006, the Graduation Success Rate (GSR) of Black male football student-athletes in Division IA was 56 percent; in comparison to White male football student-athletes in Division IA

whom had a graduation rate of 79 percent; and the Division I student-athlete population at large at 77 percent (NCAA, 2006). The disparity between Black and White male football student-athletes in terms of graduation rates undermines the mission of the NCAA which guarantees a quality educational experience for all student-athletes (NCAA, 2006). However, there are some Black male football student-athletes who have emerged as academically and athletically successful at PWIs. It is the thesis of this study to examine the relationship between six CSFs: personal development, social harmony, engagement with a strong support system, career aspirations, time management and level of organized religion and the level of academic and athletic success of Black male football student-athletes at a Southeastern PWI.

Furthermore, these regressive graduation statistics regarding Black male football student-athletes are not shocking, but rather raise questions about the reasons surrounding the low graduation and academic progress rates of Black male student-athletes at PWIs.

Research has revealed that the cultural and intellectual climate of many PWIs has been unwelcoming, hostile and uncomfortable for many Black male student-athletes who were only viewed as commodities for their athletic talents with minimal academic and intellectual capabilities (Fleming, 1984). Adler and Adler (1991) suggested that the inadequate social settings for Black student-athletes at PWIs involved alienation and isolation due to the nature of an unfamiliar environment. African-American male student-athletes specifically have negotiated the dualism of being students and athletes; in addition to the other roles they fulfill such as breadwinners for their families, role models for their community, etc. (Barbalias, 2004). As a result, African-American student-athletes experienced a range of emotions based on precollege and college experiences that affected their academic performance, social stability, and personal development (Barbalias, 2004).

In order to address the problem effectively, there must be a thorough analysis of the historical and contemporary trends of Black male student-athlete success at the college level. Historically, Black student-athletes have been victims of cultural discrimination, social isolation, and academic exploitation (Gallien, Jr., 2005). Many researchers suggested that the social, cultural, intellectual, and academic climate at many institutions was not compatible with the personal development and interests of Black students particularly at PWIs (Chickering, 1981; Fleming, 1984; Gallien & Peterson, 2005). Black students and Black student-athletes experienced institutional and cultural racism (Hawkins, 2001). It is critical to identify whether institutions of higher education have committed Black male student-athletes a disservice by luring them to campuses where the system strictly nurtured their athletic contributions and disregarded their academic and social development (Barbalias, 2004).

The problem facing Black male student-athletes is multi-faceted with responsibility extending to the institutions and the student-athletes. Hawkins (2001) recommended that intercollegiate athletic departments must consciously veer from the values of professional sports that focus solely on revenues generated and winning games. Hence, many institutions functioned as internal colonial systems that colonized and exploited the athletic resources of Black student-athletes (Hawkins, 2001). Unless institutions redirect their focus from solely athletic success to a more well-rounded perspective of developing these Black male student-athletes on and off the field the problem of low graduation and academic progress rates will persist. Conversely, Black student-athletes must take a greater responsibility in receiving the best education possible (Hawkins, 2001). In order to maximize their potential, they must not rely only on coaches and athletic administrators to effectively support them academically when winning may appear to be their sole objective, therefore these Black male student-

athletes must understand this systemic structure of exploitation and take the initiative to enhance their academic and personal skills (Hawkins, 2001).

The overall purpose of this study is to identify the CSFs of Black male football student-athletes at a Southeastern PWI who have successfully navigated the higher education system, both academically and athletically. Unlike much of the research that focuses on low graduation rates and low student retention this study will focus on the critical success factors of Black male football student-athletes. This examination provides a voice for Black male football student-athletes to describe their experiences at a Southeastern PWI as well as to describe the CSFs in their lives that allow them to be successful. There are several Black male student-athletes who have "transformed their negative experiences on these campuses into productive careers in the following occupations: professors, lawyers, doctors, political leaders, managers, accountants, and other occupations" (Hawkins, 2001, p.4). In order to create more positive outcomes for these Black male student-athletes we must have a better understanding of their experiences and identify those factors that are currently working for those who are emerging successful on and off the field.

Purpose of the Study

The purpose of this study is to identify the CSFs of current Black male football student-athletes at a major Division I major Division I Southeastern public PWI who exhibited a high level of success academically and athletically.

Research Questions and Hypotheses

1. Is there a relationship between the academic and athletic success levels of Black football student-athletes at a major Division I Southeastern public PWI?

- 2. Is there a relationship between academic success levels of Black male football student-athletes at a major Division I Southeastern public PWI and their level of the following CSFs:
 - Personal Development
 - Social Harmony
 - Engagement with a Strong Support System
 - Career Aspirations
 - Time Management Skills
 - Organized Religion
- 3. Is there a relationship between athletic success levels of Black male football student-athletes at a major Division I Southeastern public PWI and their level of the following CSFs:
 - Personal Development
 - Social Harmony
 - Engagement with a Strong Support System
 - Career Aspirations
 - Time Management Skills
 - Organized Religion

Null Hypothesis Statements

- 1. Null Hypothesis: There is no relationship between the academic and athletic success levels of Black male football student-athletes at a major Division I Southeastern public PWI.
- 2. Null Hypothesis: There is no relationship between the academic success levels of Black male football student-athletes at a major Division I Southeastern PWI and the levels of the following CSFs:
 - Personal Development
 - Social Harmony
 - Engagement with a Strong Support System

- Career Aspirations
- Time Management Skills
- Organized Religion
- 3. Null Hypothesis: There is no relationship between the athletic success levels of Black male football student-athletes at a major Division I Southeastern PWI and the levels of the following CSFs:
 - Personal Development
 - Social Harmony
 - Engagement with a Strong Support System
 - Career Aspirations
 - Time Management Skills
 - Organized Religion

Research Hypothesis Statements

- 1. There is a statistically significant relationship between the academic and athletic success levels of Black male football student-athletes at a major Division I Southeastern public PWI.
- 2. Black male football student-athletes at a major Division I Southeastern public PWI with high academic success levels will report higher levels of the following CSFs:
 - Personal Development
 - Social Harmony
 - Engagement with a Strong Support System
 - Career Aspirations
 - Time Management Skills
 - Organized Religion
- 3. Black male football student-athletes at a major Division I Southeastern public PWI with high athletic success levels will report higher levels of the following CSFs:
 - Personal Development

- Social Harmony
- Engagement with a Strong Support System
- Career Aspirations
- Time Management Skills
- Organized Religion

Operational Definitions

Success is described by two definitions--academic and athletic.

*One full academic year at the major Division I Southeastern public PWI is required for qualification. All redshirt freshmen and first year students are excluded from this study.

- Academic success is defined as:
 - o **High Success-** 2.41 or higher Cumulative GPA
 - o **Low Success-** 2.40 or lower Cumulative GPA
- Athletic success is defined as:
 - o **High Success-**eligible, full or partial scholarship, participated and/or started in between 12-24 games in the previous season.
 - Low Success-eligible, full or partial scholarship, participated and/or started in 0-11 games in the previous season.

**Players who incurred injuries will be recommended to complete the survey from the perspective of their healthy status. For example, if a healthy player would have been a starter and as a result of an injury did not play then they would still be considered a highly successful student-athlete.

- African American/Black-a person having origins in any of the Black racial groups in Africa (except those of Hispanic origin)
- Caucasian/White-a person having origins of any of the original peoples of Europe, North Africa or the Middle East (except those of Hispanic origin)
- **Ethnic Minority/Minority-**a ethnic group in the United States that is does not represent the politically dominant voting majority of the total population of the

- United States. African-Americans/Blacks, Hispanics/Latinos and Asians are all examples of ethnic minority groups in the United States.
- Critical Race Theory (CRT)-a theory that emphasizes the socially constructed nature of race in terms of judicial conclusions to be the result of the impacts of power and opposes the continuation of all forms of discrimination.
- **Predominantly Whites Institutions (PWIs)**-institutions of higher education in the United States that enroll a majority of White students.
- **Historically Black Colleges and Universities (HBCUs)**-institutions of higher education in the United States established prior to 1964 with the purpose of serving the black community.
- National Collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA)-a national governing body comprised of nearly 1,200 institutions created for the purpose of preserving competitive balance, academic integrity and amateurism for all its institutions and student-athletes.
- **Student-Athlete**-a person who is enrolled as a full time student at a institution of higher education and participates on a athletic team at the same institution.
- Critical Success Factors (CSFs)-a set of qualities that help a person achieve their goals. For the purposes of this study these six CSFs will be measured by the CSF Survey. The six CSFs are:
 - Personal Development-includes degree of participation in leadership, social, pre-professional and extracurricular activities.
 - Social Harmony-consists of the quality of peer social relationships at and perceptions of campus environment at a Predominantly Whites Institution.
 - Engagement with a Strong Support System-the quality of interaction between a student-athlete and their family (biological family members), athletic staff (coaches), faculty (professors), peers (friends) and mentors (influential people outside of the aforementioned groups).
 - Career aspirations-the presence of post college goals (athletic or non-athletic) in a student-athletes frame of mind.
 - Time Management Skills- defined as the ability to effectively manage multiple tasks.
 - Organized Religion-defined as the presence of a belief and practice of religious principles and spiritual values.

• **Redshirt Student-Athlete**-a student-athlete who is enrolled full-time as student and does not participate in competition for a full athletic season.

Independent and Dependent Variables

- Independent variables
 - o Race
 - o Gender
 - o Classification (second-year, third-year, or fourth-year)
 - o Level of Personal Development
 - Level of Social Harmony
 - o Level of Engagement with a Strong Support System
 - o Level of Time Management Skills
 - Level of Career Aspirations
 - Level of Organized Religion
- Dependent variables
 - o Academic Success
 - High Success- 2.41 or higher Cumulative GPA
 - Low Success- 2.40 or lower Cumulative GPA
 - o Athletic Success
 - High Success-eligible, full or partial scholarship, participated and/or started in 12-24 games in the previous season.
 - Low Success-eligible, full or partial scholarship, participated and/or started in 0-11 games in the previous season.

Limitations

- Due to the time constraints and resources this study is limited to a sample of current Black male football student-athletes at the major Division I Southeastern public PWI.
- This study will not include all Black male football student-athletes. Specifically, it excludes all red shirt freshman and first year student-athletes.

- This study will not consider the quality of education provided prior to enrollment at the major Division I Southeastern public PWI.
- This study will not include the parental status of the Black male football studentathlete participants.
- This study will not include the socioeconomic status of the household of the Black male football student-athlete participants.
- This study does not reference an all-inclusive solution to the obstacles facing all Black student-athletes.

Delimitations

- This study will be exclusive to current Black male football student-athletes at the major Division I Southeastern public PWI and thus the findings cannot be generalized to all Black student-athletes.
- This study will only include the current Black male football student-athletes with the exception of first year and redshirt freshman Black male football student-athletes.

Assumptions

- It is assumed that all student-athletes answered all questions honestly and completely.
- The completion of the survey and participation in the study is voluntary for all targeted student-athletes.

Significance of the Study

The information gathered from this study will provide useful information to the athletic staff, administrators and faculty of a Division I Southeastern public university for the purpose of developing and promoting programs that cultivate positive academic and athletic outcomes for Black male football student-athletes. Ensuring a positive academic and athletic experience for all student-athletes should be the goal of every intercollegiate athletic department. Identifying the CSFs of Black male football student-athletes will enhance programmatic effectiveness for these Black male football student-athletes. In addition, this study will provide insight to administrators, coaches, faculty members and student-athlete

support staff at other universities as to how they could potentially enhance their services to improve the experiences of Black male football student-athletes at their respective institutions.

CHAPTER II

LITERATURE REVIEW

Introduction

Prior to the landmark legislation *Brown v. Board of Education (1954)*, the landscape of college athletics was dominated by Whites at PWIs. Also, Historically Black Colleges and Universities (HBCUs) were the primary options of higher education for Black student-athletes. During the 1930s, only the best Black student-athletes were accepted into the colleges' athletic communities, and very few found a safe haven in the social community (Wiggins, 1991). These Black student-athletes found themselves on predominantly White campuses surrounded by predominantly White communities, and these institutions made minimal efforts to recruit Black students who were not athletes (Wiggins, 1991). Thus, "universities and athletic departments have gained huge gate receipts, television revenues, national visibility, donors to university programs and more, as a result of the performances of gifted basketball and football players, of whom a disproportionate number of the most gifted and most exploited have been Black" (Edwards, 1983, p.37).

Consequently, many Black male student-athletes suffered from a lack of personal development aside from athletics. Barbalias (2004) concluded that "the isolation that Black student-athletes endured, as they perfect their talents and skills in practice and showcase their ability to perform in front of a roaring crowd, hindered their development of interpersonal relationships" (p.4). Many Black student non-athletes may have grown up in similar

backgrounds; however, the critical difference was that non-athletes may have had a better understanding of their role and purpose of their attendance, at these institutions whereas Black student-athletes' perceptions were that they were there to play ball and win championships (Hawkins, 2001, p.39). Additionally, separate living arrangements for these student-athletes further contributed to their seclusion from the general campus population (Barbalias, 2004). Collectively, these various challenges helped to create a tumultuous campus environment which manifested in low enrollment and graduation completion rates for Black male student-athletes.

According to Benton (2001), following *Brown v. Board of Education (1954)*, the enrollment of Black students at PWIs was a gradual and arduous process filled with conflicting interests. Prior to 1954, HBCUs housed the majority of Black students; subsequently by 1973, three-fourths of Black students attended PWIs (Benton, 2001). Progressively "the 1960s showed an enthusiasm for sports as Black student-athletes began to prosper in football, basketball, and track; however soon after enrolling with optimistic ideals, they struggled with discrimination in the classroom and on the playing surface" (Barbalias, 2004, p. 1). The conflicting interests consisted of Black male student-athletes seeking a higher level of education and social acceptance at PWIs.

Many of the students and faculty on these campuses were unwelcoming to the Black student-athlete largely due to pervasive negative stereotypes disseminated by the historically segregated American society (Fleming, 1984). In spite of the increasing number of Black student-athletes at these institutions, disconcerting issues of academic negligence and social isolation began to arise at these institutions which stemmed from societal discriminations, which then limited Black student-athlete integration into campus life outside of athletics (Barbalias, 2004). Hence, aside from the fact that many institutions promoted their philosophies of equal

opportunity for all students in practical terms, many failed at facilitating intellectual and personal growth for students of color (Fleming, 1984).

After the 1960s the negative reactions from Black student-athletes became worse over time, with harsh criticism surrounding low Black enrollment, social isolation, disproportionate number of Black faculty and staff and racial discrimination from faculty members as well as others (Fleming, 1984). Despite significant strides post-Civil Rights Movement, there remained a lack of culturally enriching activities for underrepresented students remained pervasive at PWIs; hence the perpetuation of negative campus environments surrounding African-American students (Gallien & Peterson, 2005). During the mid-1970s, the emergence of the Critical Race Theory (CRT) served as a response to the failure of critical legal studies (CLS) which failed to address the effects of race and racism in U.S. jurisprudence (DeCuir & Dixson, 2004). The CRT was created initially from the work of legal scholars Derrick Bell, Alan Freeman, and Richard Delgado (Delgado & Stefanic, 2001). CRT focused primarily on the effects of race and racism as well as addressing the hegemonic system of White supremacy on the meritocratic system (Cook, 1995; Crenshaw, 1995; Dalton, 1995; Matsuda, 1995; DeCuir & Dixson, 2004). The CRT incorporated primary tenets or factors of underrepresented groups in the form of (a) counter storytelling (Matsuda, 1995), (b) the permanence of racism (Bell, 1992, 1995; Lawrence, 1995), (c) Whiteness as property (Harris, 1995), (d) interest convergence (Bell, 1980), and (e) the critique of liberalism (Crenshaw, 1988). In regards to intercollegiate athletics, without taking into the account the various ways race and racism perpetuate social inequalities and academic disparities it is impossible to understand the experiences of underrepresented populations such as Black male student-athletes.

The first tenet of the CRT framework is counter-storytelling. Delgado and Stefanic (2001) defined counter-storytelling as a method of telling a story that "aims to cast doubt on the validity of accepted premises or myths, especially ones held by the majority" (p.144). Among these accepted premises or myths is the idea that Black male student-athletes were intellectually inferior. The use of these counter-stories served as a means to providing a voice to marginalized groups such as Black male student-athletes (DeCuir & Dixson, 2004). Moreover, Bell (1992) stated that "racism is a permanent component of American life" (p.13). The acceptance of the idea of the permanence of racism involves adopting a "realist view" of the American societal structure (DeCuir & Dixson, 2004, p. 27). Inherently PWIs possessed dominant White cultural views that viewed minorities as academically inferior and socially atypical. In order to improve Black male student-athlete graduation rates PWIs must actively promote and embrace counter-storytelling by engaging in dialogue with Black male student-athletes.

Whiteness as property is another key component of the CRT (DeCuir & Dixson, 2004). Harris (1995) described the three property functions of Whiteness as the right of possession, the right to use, and the right to disposition. Each of these property functions created an environment of hostility and dissension between White (faculty and students) and Black students at PWIs. Furthermore, Ladson-Billings and Tate (1995) used the CRT framework to suggest that educational inequity, and specifically, access to high quality, rigorous curriculum, has been almost exclusively been enjoyed by White students. The academic achievement gap existed prior to a Black male student-athletes' enrollment at a higher education institution. Historically, Black male student-athletes have been victims of the Whiteness as a property philosophy where their educational, social and personal needs were overlooked at the expense of their athletic

development; therefore, it is no surprise that there remains to be a persistent academic achievement gap at the college level (DeCuir & Dixon, 2004).

Interest convergence is another important tenet of the CRT (DeCuir & Dixson, 2004).

Bell (1980) suggested that the gains made by the Civil Rights movements were directly attributed to the convergence of interests of Blacks and Whites. In terms of modern day (post-1980), the recruitment of Black male student-athletes is a byproduct of this convergence of interests. These institutions desired to raise the competitiveness of their athletic teams by recruiting more African-American student-athletes and these African-American student-athletes were seeking a way out of their low income communities with hopes of achieving financial prosperity (DeCuir & Dixson, 2004).

The final tenet of the CRT framework is the critique of liberalism (DeCuir & Dixson, 2004). The basic ideas behind liberalism were the principles of color blindness, neutrality and incremental change (DeCuir & Dixson, 2004). It is evident by reviewing the historical segregation of the U.S. as well as the current educational statistics that colorblindness and neutrality in terms of racial equality were not effectively practiced throughout the country. In addition, Williams (1997) suggested that colorblindness made it impossible to interrogate both the ways that White privilege was deployed and the normalizing effects of Whiteness. In summary, applying the CRT allows institutions and researchers to view the connection between racial discrimination and low Black male student-athlete academic achievement.

Prior to the stricter restrictions in the late 1980s, many institutions lowered entrance requirements for student-athletes to maintain a rich and talented Black student-athlete pool from which to select (Wiggins, 1991). For several years, college athletics sacrificed the student for the

athlete, which yielded rather damaging and horrific consequences. Even though these Black student-athletes possessed an eagerness to pursue a college education, many Black student-athletes began to arrive unprepared (academically and socially) to undertake the rigors of campus life while maintaining a balance focus on both academics and athletics (Wiggins, 1991).

Black Male Student-Athletes at PWIs

For years PWIs tended to admit any student-athlete who would generate revenue for the institution despite the fact many of them were ill-prepared for the rigors associated with being a student at a higher education institution (Wiggins, 1991). Funk (1991) offered that "academic abuses and problems are most prevalent in the two high-profile revenue-producing sports, and often these problems involve Black or minority student-athletes" (p. 28). Their logic was that any Black student-athlete who demonstrated unparalleled athletic ability could contribute to the success of a reputable national athletic program (Barbalias, 2004). Edwards (1973) referred to these Black male student-athletes as *Black gladiators* who were brought to college only to play sports and not to earn an education. Consequently, this same Black male student-athlete could fail to attract the attention of professional scouts and agents, and after four years of service to the institution and no meaningful education the only place for that Black male student-athlete to go is back from whence he came (Barbalias, 2004). Thus the time spent at the institution was a tease whereby the institution furnished a glamorous lifestyle for four years. Then when the Black male student-athlete's athletic days were completed, the institution replaced him with a new Black male student-athlete anxious to take his place (Barbalias, 2004).

An example of discriminatory abuse of African-American male student-athletes was illustrated in Singer's (2005) study of African-American student-athletes and their perceptions of faculty involvement at a PWI. His findings included that respondents indicated certain

individuals within the athletic department such as academic advisors treated them differently than their White student-athlete counterparts in regards to the selection of classes. One respondent described his feelings of resentment toward this process:

"Sometimes, sometimes I feel like the academic counselors, they um, you know I don't know if they don't think Black people are just as smart as the White people are, because you know, when it comes to Black people, they want to, they just want to get us by, by giving us any old class, you know what I mean. Where the White person, they are like, 'Well, you need to take this, this and this'. Where with the Black person, they are like, 'Well, we'll give you this', you know, 'you just take this', you know. Sometimes it's like that I think" (Singer, 2005, p.378).

This quote typified the sentiment of many Black male student-athletes whom felt that in terms of their class schedules they were intentionally misguided. The lack of prioritization and support from the athletic department in regards to the selection of classes and majors for these Black male student-athletes were detrimental to their academic progress toward degree completion and even worse had a significantly negative impact on their overall personal development.

The cultural mismatch theory discussed the disconnection between Black students and White culture. The theory suggested that whenever communication between the student and teacher is not culturally congruent, there could be an adverse outcome for students (Gallien & Peterson, 2005). The cultural mismatch theory emphasized these various obstacles and placed the responsibility of Black male student-athlete achievement on not only the Black male student-athletes, but also the members of the majority culture they encountered at PWIs.

The role theory focused on the systems, or institutions, into which interaction fits (Adler & Adler, 1991, p.28). For Black male student-athletes the system is White hegemonic institutions that exploit their athletic talents at the expense of their academic and personal development. The tenets of the role theory involve statuses, roles, identities and self (Adler & Adler, 1991, p.28). According to Adler & Adler (1991), "statuses are positions in organized

groups or systems that are related to other positions by a set of normative experiences" (p.28). Historically, Black males student-athletes have been stereotypically labeled with the status as superb athletic specimens and *dumb jocks* with remedial intellectual capabilities. Roles refer to the activities people of a given status are likely to pursue when following normative expectations for their positions (Adler & Adler, 1991). Since Black male student-athletes are projected to be ostentatious athletes with little intellectual capabilities they subconsciously fulfill these roles as if it is their obligation to conform to these preconceived positions.

Furthermore, Adler and Adler (1991) define identities as the self-conceptions people develop from occupying a particular status or enacting a role. Black male student-athletes immerse themselves in the identity of athlete first and student second, if at all, because of the social expectation that tells them that their athletic abilities are more important than any other aspect of their lives. Adler and Adler (1991) refer to the self as the "more global, multirole, core conception of the real person" (p.28). The true self of many Black male student-athletes exceeds more than just being athlete; they are sons, brothers, students, role models and fulfill many other roles. Those Black male student-athletes who successfully emerge academically and athletically along with developing their social, personal and emotional identities fulfill their true self and do not limit their capabilities to a single role as an athlete.

Additional processes associated with the role theory are role engulfment, role domination and role abandonment (Adler & Adler, 1991). Role engulfment involves the process of student-athletes identifying themselves "as athletes first and sacrificing their interests, activities and consequently, dimension of their selves" (Adler & Adler, 1991). Role domination is "the process by which athletes became engulfed in their athletic role as it ascended to a position of prominence" (Adler & Adler, 1991, p. 27). For example, for a talented Black male football

student-athlete at a major Division I institution on a successful football team would increase their value of their athletic self-identity as the success of their team increased. Role abandonment is "the process by which student-athletes progressively detached themselves from their investment in other areas and let go of alternative goals or priorities" (Adler & Adler, 1991, p. 27-28). These components collectively explain how many Black male student-athletes underperform academically at these institutions as they did not identify themselves as students at all.

NCAA Graduation Rates

The National Collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA) was founded in 1905 after widespread concerns surrounded football's "rugged nature, typified massive formations and gang tackling, resulted in numerous injuries and deaths and prompted many institutions to discontinue the sport" (NCAA, 2008a, p.1). The NCAA began as a discussion group and rules-making body and in 1973 three legislative and competitive divisions known as I, II and III were created (NCAA, 2008a). Over the NCAA's 103 year existence, the challenge of balancing the role of the student-athlete within the larger institutional mission has been increasingly complex. The battle between the commercialism of college sports and the academic integrity of higher institutions has been intensified by exorbitant television contracts, soaring coaches' salaries and increasing scholarship expenses. Today many student-athletes, particularly Black male student-athletes, at these NCAA institutions are viewed more as athletes than students and this perception presents a major dilemma for institutions of higher education.

For years the NCAA has acknowledged the problem of minority student-athlete academic underperformance. In 2006, the NCAA reported that less than half (48%) of Black male student-athletes were graduating from their respective institutions (NCAA News, 2006). In 1985, the NCAA instituted Proposition 48 which required that "freshman athletes who want to participate

in sports in the nation's 277 Division I colleges and universities must attain a minimum score of 700 (out of 1,600) on the Scholastic Aptitude Test (SAT) or a score of 15 (out of 36) on the American College Test (ACT)" (Greene, 1984, p. 10). They must also have achieved "at least a C-average in 11 designated high school courses including English, mathematics, social sciences, and physical sciences" (Greene, 1984, p.10). In 1991, the Knight Commission, an organization created to monitor the academic integrity of NCAA institutions, conducted research on the problem of the commercialism of college sports which they believed "threatens to undermine the integrity of higher education" (p. I). Both Proposition 48 and the Knight Commission were milestones in the history of the NCAA in terms of making strides toward upholding the foundational mission of the NCAA to provide a quality education for all student-athletes with a special emphasis on academic performance.

Moreover, according to the Knight Commission (1991), male student-athletes have underperformed academically in comparison to their non-athlete peers. In response, to these claims of undermining the integrity of higher education, the NCAA created programs to assist student-athletes' transition from high school to college. For example, the NCAA Life-Skills Program attempts to enhance all student-athletes' deficiencies in communication, career development, and interpersonal skills in the following areas: academic and athletic excellence, personal development, service, and career development (Mott, 1994). Black student-athletes specifically benefited from these programs given the various unique challenges they undertook at PWIs. Wiggins (1991) described these advantages stating that Black college student-athletes were privileged with opportunities to develop non-sport identities, learn job-related skills or enhance their knowledge about life outside sport, create meaningful relationships with influential

people in positions of power, gain material resources, and develop an awareness of abilities needed to nurture careers outside of sport.

Recently, the NCAA has revamped its tracking methods to increase reporting accuracy through its implementation of the Academic Progress toward Degree Standards, a revised Academic Progress Rate (APR) and an updated Graduation Success Rate (GSR) (NCAA, 2007a). The new academic progress toward a degree standard provided more transparency among institutions in regards to their level of dedication toward ensuring that student-athletes are not simply reaping the athletic benefits of being a student-athlete, but also attaining meaningful college degrees. Thus, the new academic progress toward a degree standard asserted that any student-athlete entering their third, fourth or fifth year of collegiate enrollment must have completed successfully at least 40, 60 or 80 percent respectively of their course requirements in their specific degree program (NCAA, 2007a).

Similarly, the academic progress rate (APR) was designed to be a one-year snapshot of the academic progress of athletic programs. From year to year, institutions can measure their improvements and with the new APR they can make better decisions about the content of the programs they offer for their underperforming student-athletes whom often time as the NCAA statistics revealed are Black male student-athletes (NCAA, 2007a). The new APR formula encompassed the total number of retention and eligibility points earned divided by the total retention and eligibility points possible multiplied by 1000 (NCAA, 2007a). The new APR rewards institutions for retaining and graduating student-athletes at a consistently high rate and does not factor those who transfer to another institution, which is a key measurement tool for the success of Black male student-athletes.

The new APR awards two points, "2-for-2," to each term to student-athletes who meet academic-eligibility standards and who remain with the institution (NCAA, 2007a). A "1-for-2" student-athlete is one who leaves an institution at the end of a term and has not graduated. A "1-for-1" student-athlete is one who earns a retention point but leaves school for one of the following reasons: 1) degree program or sport has been discontinued, 2) medical exception such as a life-threatening injury or natural disaster, 3) uncontrollable and exempt financial difficulties, 4) harassment, 5) pursuit of a professional athletics career and 6) other unforeseen events and/or circumstances out of the control of the student-athlete's and/or institution (NCAA, 2005b). A "0-for-2" student-athlete is one who is neither academically eligible nor remains with the institution. A "0-for-2" student-athlete might be one who transfers, leaves the institution for personal reasons or leaves to turn pro *and* would not have been academically eligible had he or she returned (NCAA, 2007a).

In addition, there are two types of penalties associated with low APR rates, contemporaneous and historical (NCAA, 2007a). Contemporaneous APR penalties refer to institutions given an APR score less than 925 and as a result they are unable to re-award a one year grant-in-aid or one year scholarship for that institution if a student-athlete leaves while ineligible to continue (NCAA, 2007a). Contemporaneous penalties hold institutions accountable for ensuring that student-athletes are academically eligible during their college tenures at their institutions (NCAA, 2007a). Historical APR penalties refer to institutions with an APR score less than 900 which renders progressive or graduated penalties including a warning letter, loss of financial aid and loss of practice time and a loss of post-season competition (NCAA, 2007a). The new APR format offers a semester to semester report card on their own institutional academic

progress goals, which allows institutions to better compare their academic progress with other institutions.

In terms of APR, the NCAA has produced several research documents comparing APRs of institutions on a national scale such as the *National and Sport Group Three Year APR Averages* (April 2007), which disclosed the academic progress of all Division I institutions. Overall, nearly 60% of Division I institutions had an APR level above 950, which indicated that many institutions have student-athletes progressing toward a degree at an acceptable rate. In regards, to football, across all Division I institutions the Football Bowl Subdivision (FBS) had the lowest average APR for male student-athletes at 949 (NCAA, 2007b). Overall, for Division I institutions across all sports, the average APR for all student-athletes was 960; for FBS schools the average APR for all student-athletes was 961; for Football Championship Subdivision (FCS) the average APR for all student-athletes was 960 and for Division I schools without Football the average APR for all student-athletes was 961 (NCAA, 2007b).

Similarly, this data supported the claim that most schools had student-athletes staying eligible at a sufficient rate, yet male student-athletes were still not graduating at a rate comparable to their student-athlete counterparts. It is also important to note that although the overall data revealed a higher graduation rate for all student-athletes it does not highlight the lower graduation rates among the Black male student-athlete cohort. As a result, many institutions may mask their academic performance records by boosting high overall student-athlete averages (e.g. White female student-athletes) despite specific sports underperforming academically such as football, baseball and men's basketball.

Currently, according to the *National and Sport Group Three Year APR Averages* the three sports with the highest percentage of teams who have an APR below 925 were football, baseball and men's basketball. The average APRs for football, baseball and men's basketball for the three-year APR were 931, 934 and 927, respectively (NCAA, 2007b). With squad adjustment (the application of the APR formula with the roster size of each team being taken into account), the APR percentage of student-athletes below 925 for football, baseball and men's basketball were 20.0 % (47 student-athletes below), 15.8 % (46 student-athletes below) and 10.7 % (35 student-athletes below), respectively (NCAA, 2007b). Without squad size adjustment (the application of the APR formula without taking the roster size into account), the number and proportion of football, baseball and men's basketball with APR scores below 925 were 39.6 % (93 student-athletes below), 34.7 % (99 student-athletes below) and 43.6 % (142 student-athletes below) (NCAA, 2007b). Despite the overall high APR scores it is clear that the major maledominated sports were still struggling in the achievement of high student-athlete academic levels.

Similarly, the new GSR was adopted in the fall of 2005 by the NCAA (NCAA, 2007a). Similar to the Federal Graduation Rate (FGR), the GSR measurement includes a six-year window that accounts for the freshman-cohort of eligible student-athletes; however, unlike the FGR it also adds those students who enter mid-year and other student-athletes who transfer into the institution (NCAA, 2007a). The new GSR measurement also subtracted student-athletes who are considered allowable exclusions, such as those who either died or became permanently disabled, those who left the school to join the armed forces, foreign services or attend a church mission, as well as those who would have been academically ineligible to compete had they returned to their original institution (NCAA, 2007a). The new GSR, which enhanced rather than

replaced the federal methodology, provided credit to institutions for eligible transfers-both incoming and outgoing-while also holding these institutions accountable by deducting academically ineligible student-athletes who transferred out of the institution or those who simply did not return or completed their degrees as well as accounted for those mid-year enrollees (NCAA, 2007a).

The NCAA Fact Sheet (2008b) reported that the overall GSR for the 1995-1998 Division I student-athlete cohort was 76 % in comparison to the FGR of 62 % (NCAA, 2008b). Due to the fact that the GSR takes into account transfer students, the cohort size for the GSR was 91,511 student-athletes in comparison the FGR cohort was 67, 211 student-athletes (NCAA, 2008b). Female student-athletes displayed a significantly higher GSR of 86 % in comparison to their male student-athlete counterparts who had a GSR of 69 % (NCAA, 2008b). The statistics revealed that the three major male dominated sports of football, baseball and men's basketball had GSRs of 64 %, 65 % and 58 %, respectively (NCAA, 2008b). Alarmingly, the significant difference of GSRs between gender groups suggests that the need for additional research and concerted efforts toward increasing the academic achievement levels of male student-athletes in football, baseball and basketball.

In terms of the FGR, Black male student-athletes in 1998-1999 had rate of 48 % in comparison to the FGR of Black female student-athlete during the same time period was 63 % (NCAA, 2008b). Even within the Black racial group, Black males were under-performing more than their Black female counterparts in regards to their academic performance and degree completion at higher education institutions. It is noteworthy to mention that Black male student-athletes did have a slightly higher (8 percent higher) FGR than their Black male non-student-athlete counterparts (NCAA, 2008b). These FGR statistics indicate that athletic participation

could be associated with the higher graduation rates and retention rates for Black male studentathletes.

Furthermore, according to the NCAA (2005) Division I Aggregate Data: 1998-1999

Freshman Cohort Graduation Rates, there were a total of 18,622 Black student-athletes, 13,424 male and 5,198 female, who were enrolled as full-time undergraduate students in the Fall 2003-2004 (NCAA, 2005a). From the 1998-1999 freshman cohort, Black male student-athletes had the second lowest graduation rate of 48 % only ahead of American Indian male student-athletes who had a graduation rate of 39 % (NCAA, 2005a). In contrast, White male student-athletes shared the highest male student-athlete graduation rate with non-resident alien male student-athletes, both of whom had freshman-cohort graduation rates of 59 % (NCAA, 2005a). The GSR of Black male student-athletes was the lowest among both male and female student-athletes at a rate of 54% (NCAA, 2005a). The GSR of White male student-athletes was 23 percentage points higher at 77 %; White female student-athletes was 35 percentage points higher at 89 %, as well as Black female student-athletes had a GSR 19 percentage points higher at 73 % (NCAA, 2005a).

Quite alarmingly, Black male student-athletes who participated in one of the three major sports of, basketball, football or baseball appeared to be underperforming the more than any of the other sports. The GSR for Black male student-athletes for the 1998-1999 Division I freshman cohort for football, baseball and men's basketball were 54 %, 47 % and 49 % (NCAA, 2005a). In contrast, the GSR for White male student-athletes from the same cohort for football, baseball and men's basketball were 76 %, 68 % and 76 % (NCAA, 2005a). The drastic difference along racial lines in terms of GSR suggested that there is a major lack of effective academic support for Black male student-athletes. Black male student-athletes who participated in one of these sports were more susceptible to claims of academic fraud, delinquency and underachievement. As long

as institutions continue to reward championships and winning seasons and not equally promote academic integrity and graduation completion Black male student-athletes will continue to be victims of athletic exploitation.

In a more recent study by the NCAA (2007) entitled *Six Year Trends in Graduation*Success Rates at Division I Institutions football, baseball and men's basketball all have consistently scored lower GSRs than the average score for all male student-athletes. In the 1995 there were 13,411 reported student-athlete graduates in comparison to 2000 where there were 16,128 report student-athlete graduates (NCAA, 2007c). In 1995, the GSR for all male student-athletes was 68 % in comparison the GSR for football (FBS), baseball and men's basketball was 63.1 %, 65.3 % and 55.8 % (NCAA, 2007c). Additionally in 2000, the GSR for all male student-athletes was 72 % (4 percent increase from 1995) in comparison to the GSR for football, baseball and men's basketball was 66.6 %, 67.3 % and 63.6 % (NCAA, 2007c). Similar to the APR statistics, the difference in the overall male student-athlete GSR and the GSR of the three male dominated sports revealed how at first glance the final data could be misleading.

The most recent study conducted by the NCAA (2008c) revealed that latest GSR for African-American football players entering in 2001 was 58 % (three percentage points down from the previous year) in comparison the GSR for White football players entering in 2001 was 80 % (NCAA, 2008c). This 22 % disparity is unacceptable considering the mission statement of the NCAA which promotes a quality education for all student-athletes. Furthermore the GSR for the entering class of 2001 overall was 79 %; GSR for entering classes of 1998-2001 overall was 78 %; 1998-2001 GSR for male student-athletes 71 %; 1998-2001 GSR for female student-athletes was 87 % (NCAA, 2008c). In men's basketball and football, when the total number, each cohorts decreased, the number of student-athletes who graduated slightly increased (NCAA,

2007c). For men's basketball, in 2000 there were 42 fewer students in the cohort than in 1995, yet there were 55 more graduates (NCAA, 2007c). Similarly, in 2000 football teams reported 132 fewer students than in 1995, but had 35 more student-athlete graduates (NCAA, 2007c).

Critical Success Factors (CSFs)

The term Critical Success Factors has been used to describe effective business management techniques that help a company successfully attain their goals. The necessity of simple, clear, and unifying objectives has been used in various management theories, such as key success indicators (KSI), key performance indicators (KPI) and critical success factors (CSF). Miller (1996) described the critical dimensions of success of efficiency, effectiveness, and growth through learning as he attempted to expand the framework for project success. Furthermore, Daniel (1961) in his review of why leading companies were in the crisis stage, singled out required areas of planning information. The identification of gaps in management information led Daniel (1961) to structure three basic categories of necessary planning in any company in a particular industry: environmental, competitive, and internal data.

Most of the data on CSF was developed on information and project management control programs (Fortune & White, 2006). Anthony, Dearden & Vancil (1972) applied the concept of crucial factors when they evaluated the design of management control systems. Following Daniel's (1961) research, Anthony et al. (1972) expanded the CSF approach and identified three significant requirements of any such organizational management system:

"The control system must be tailored to the specific industry in which the company operates and to the specific strategies that has adopted; it must identify the "critical success factors" that should receive careful and continuous management attention if the company is to be successful; and it must highlight performance with respect to these key variables in reports to all levels of management" (p.140).

This CSF progression placed emphasis on the need for customization to the organization's specific goals and its management team. Thus, these critical factors can now vary from "company to company and from manager to manager" (Anthony et al., 1972, p.148).

In 1979, Rockart investigated the real needs of the CEO, executive officers, and general managers as they struggled to identify, from their numerous reports and printouts of information, of approximately their needs for growth. Rockart (1979) believed that the byproduct, null, and key indicator approaches were ineffective in the streamlining process and avoidance of bias.

Rockart (1979) and his MIT research team determined that the CSF approach was "efficient in terms of the interview time needed to explain the method and to focus attention on information needs" (p.85). His practice of CSF was designed to meet the ever changing needs, soft and hard information, of individual managers. Rockart (1979) defined CSF as:

- 1. The limited number of areas in which results, if they are satisfactory, will ensure successful competitive performance for the organization. They are the few key areas where things must go right for the business to flourish. If the results in these areas are not adequate, the organization's efforts for this period will be less than desired.
- 2. The areas of activity that should receive constant and careful attention from management...each area should be continually measured, and that information should be made available (p.85).

For the purposes of this study, critical success factors (CSF) are aspects of an individual's life that assist them in achieving successful outcomes academically and athletically. These CSF could be personal, environmental, physical, social or psychological. For this analysis, CSF develops during an individual's childhood and typically expands throughout adolescence and adulthood. For Black male student-athletes the possession of CSFs was critically important to their success at PWIs since they faced difficult challenges ranging from social isolation to unrealistic athletic expectations (Funk, 1991). Researchers such as Fleming (1984), Boykin (1986) and Tinto (1987) have all presented models of Black student development at PWIs that

involved a form of CSFs. Chickering and Reisser (1993) also presented a model of student development that was not exclusive to Black male student-athletes, however, the seven vectors mentioned were relevant to all college students. Collectively embracing parts of each model, six CSFs have been identified as significant for increasing successful outcomes of Black male student-athletes: personal development, social harmony, engagement with a strong support system, time management, career aspirations and level of organized religion.

Critical Success Factor #1: Personal Development

Personal development is one key factor that could enhance a Black male student-athletes' chance at being successful at the college level. For the purpose of this study, personal development is defined as the level of involvement with any extracurricular, leadership development, community service, social or pre-professional organizations aside from mandatory athletic and academic commitments. Development encompasses learning practical skills such as problem solving, interpersonal relationship skills, and role playing (Chickering & Reisser, 1993). Barriers for personal development of Black males, particularly student-athletes include obstacles "ranging from academic to attitudinal to environmental" (Funk, 1991, p.36). The pervasive negative campus climate of many PWIs has been counterproductive to the personal development of Black male student-athletes. Thus, in order to increase positive academic outcomes for Black male student-athletes there must be a more concerted effort to improve their personal development at PWIs.

Subsequently, the lack of personal development among Black male student-athletes raised concerns about the steps that should be taken to effectively improve the personal development of Black male student-athletes at PWIs. For example, Astin (1984, 1993) found that those who became more involved in various aspects of college life tended to have better

outcomes, both in short and long terms. This "input-environment-outcome" model, through which the quality and degree of involvement in their college experience, was directly proportional to students' learning and development (Astin, 1993, p.7). Additionally, there was more supporting evidence suggesting that increased campus involvement could lead to positive outcomes. Berger and Milem (1999) found that becoming involved in campus activities during the first year not only predicted future involvement in activities but also was positively related to institutional commitment, integration into campus social and academic life, and persistence.

In conjunction with this data supporting personal development of minority students at PWIs, it has been a longstanding stereotype that Black male student-athletes did not see the value or importance of participating in extra-curricular activities. Nevertheless, high school records revealed that many young Black male students were previously involved in extra-curricular activities while in secondary school (Turner, 2000). The researcher identified Black male students who were oftentimes even admitted to higher education institutions largely due to their active involvement in extra-curricular activities as well as their involvement with athletics. Similarly, some of the most recent data indicated that the most successful traditional-age Black male students tended to have a balance between the academic and social environments of college life, and were skillful at negotiating the educational pipeline (Hrabowski, et. al. 1998). Therefore, in order to promote more successful academic, social and emotional outcomes for Black male student-athletes there must be a consistent promotion of healthy extracurricular involvement focused on their personal development outside of sport.

Critical Success Factor #2: Social Harmony

Social harmony is another CSF associated with the academic and athletic success of Black male student-athletes at PWIs. Researchers have found that many Black male student-

athletes at PWIs felt out of place on campus due to the fact that they did not fit the *norm* culture on campus (Rhoden, 1989). William C. Rhoden (1989) posited in his study that Black male student-athletes expressed a greater level difficulty in getting to know other students and in being liked by others for just being themselves. Jackson and Finney (2002) found that regardless of a student's racial or ethnic background that developing close relationships with others is a central concern for most people. These researchers also found that the desire to associate with others has been linked to the need for affiliation, the need for social comparison, and the need for intimacy. Unfortunately, for ethnic minorities, this problem of developing relationships at a PWI was more complex and thus more difficult to establish and sustain due to vast cultural differences between the Black minority culture and the White majority culture.

In addition, many institutions of higher institutions with larger athletic programs were PWIs where the presence of cultural disconnections between Black male student-athletes and the majority of the campus was more prevalent. Astin (1993) acknowledged that the college environment was an important part of this process, as it was the setting that afforded students opportunities for interaction and involvement in campus life. He found that factors such as interactions with other students and faculty were positively related to degree completion, in addition to a wide range of other outcomes (Astin, 1993). Being minorities at these PWIs Black male student-athletes were far more likely to suffer from social alienation and emotional distress. The same attention that is devoted to the development of their athletic skills should be applied to their overall personal development. Without a sound understanding of the social pressures these Black male student-athletes experience there is little hope for developing assistive programs and services to meet their needs.

For several years, the model of student integration proposed by Tinto (1987) was widely used and analyzed in higher education literature. He presented a longitudinal, predictive model of attrition that established the integration into the academic and social systems of the institution as the main culprit of the attrition process for minority students. Integration into the college environment is an emergent process that is largely a function of formal and informal interactions students have on campus, in both academic and social capacities (Tinto, 1987). He also suggested that through interactions in social and academic realms, students either reaffirmed or reevaluated their initial goals and commitments. As a result, the researcher provided that students such as Black male student-athletes who lacked sufficient interaction with others on campus or had negative experiences decided to depart the university as a result of this reevaluation.

Tinto (1987) divided the process of integration into social and academic realms. Both social and academic realms were essential and interrelated; hence, the identification of methods that promoted socially healthy campus climate for all students, particularly minority students, could lead to more successful academic outcomes. Moreover he offered insight into the idea that the environment a minority student grows up in has a significant impact on their perceptions and behaviors at a PWI. He stated that "for persons whose initial goal and/or institutional commitments are weak, the impact of those communities may make the difference between persistence and departure" (p.60). Continual research centered on increasing positive social outcomes for Black male student-athletes could lead to more positive academic outcomes for these student-athletes.

Critical Success Factor #3: Engagement with a Strong Support System

The engagement with a strong support system is another major CSF that contributes to success outcomes for Black male student-athlete development. A strong support system consists

of primary and secondary groups. A student-athletes' primary support group includes their family, coaches, and faculty. A student-athletes' secondary support group consists of their peers and mentors who serve as allies for the student-athletes' overall development. Underwood (1984) emphasized the significance of a strong support system for student-athletes.

"If the NCAA is really serious about increasing the academic achievement of studentathletes, it should mandate that all its member institutions of higher education be required to implement and develop systematic comprehensive support programs for studentathletes" (Underwood, 1984, p. 26-27).

Without the engagement with a strong support system, Black male student-athletes were subject to face insurmountable academic, social, emotional and psychological challenges without a vital support base to encourage, guide and uplift them. Conversely, if a Black male student-athlete engaged with a strong support system then they would be more equipped with the necessary foundation to successfully manage and overcome the various obstacles they inherently faced as a marginal group at a PWI.

The most prominent aspect of a strong support system for Black male student-athletes is their family. The family serves as the base foundation of the shaping of the values, beliefs and perceptions of themselves and the world around them (Boykins, 1986). Harris and Duhon (1999) found that among the Black student participants, Black student-athletes and non-student-athletes alike identified family as the single most significant factor in their college success. Additional studies have linked successful college adaptation to the quality of relationships with one's parents using an *attachment theory model* (Armsden & Greenberg, 1987; Kenny, 1987; Lapsky, Rice, & Fitzgerald, 1990). Hence, the promotion of positive familial relationships among Black male student-athletes could lead to more positive academic outcomes for these student-athletes at PWIs.

Similarly, Nora and Cabrera (1996) found that the transition to college was less difficult for students who have supportive family and friends from their past. Holmbeck and Wandrei (1993) revealed that the attachment and support from parents was a very important predictor of positive adjustment to university life. Both male and female college students who perceived a higher level of support from their families tend to report high levels of adjustment to university life, irrespective of whether or not they left home for the first time to attend school (Lafreniere et. al., 1997). Although these studies and findings were not exclusive to Black male student-athletes they were significantly relevant. Black male student-athletes who suffered from social alienation at PWIs relied heavily on their family and friends for personal and emotional support. The families of these Black male student-athletes provided a level of assurance and familiarity that was too often missing at the PWIs these student-athletes attended.

Another influential support group for Black male student-athletes must come from the faculty at higher education institutions. Tinto (1987) stated that the moment faculty comes in contact with students they become actively involved in the nurturing process of student development. He suggested that if the faculty singled out certain students whom they feel has potential for growth, namely White students, and excluded other students such as Black male student-athletes, then this action sent a message to the latter group that they did not have the support and confidence of their professors. In addition to their preconceived notions about their own educational capacities, the lack of positive faculty intervention can further dissuade Black male student-athletes from persisting through graduation. Tinto (1987) recommended that only those faculty members that reached beyond the traditional academic structure and established intellectual, social and cultural connections with minority students would be able to successfully create a classroom environment that was conducive to minority student retention.

More recently, a respondent from the Singer (2005) study expressed that the preferential treatment awarded to White student-athletes did not only come from the academic advisors, but also from their coaches. He expressed that White student-athletes were allowed to make more mistakes off the field and still retain their positions on the team whereas he felt that this same treatment was not granted to African-American student-athletes (Singer, 2005). If coaches provided preferential treatment to White student-athletes, then Black student-athletes internalized that they were not valued or supported the same way as their White teammates.

Critical Success Factor #4: Career Aspirations

All across the country in urban areas young children idolized superstar athletes such as Emmitt Smith, Michael Jordan, Ken Griffey, Jr. and Charles Barkley, and they received positive images of escaping the clutches of poverty and welfare (Barbalias, 2004). These visions motivated these children to spend countless hours perfecting their jump-shot that could one day earn them millions of dollars, they believed, rather than investing their time with their academic work (Barbalias, 2004). Edwards (1990) indicated that the myths and stereotypes created by the media and the student's home experiences were often further supported by the educational system particularly at the collegiate level, thereby creating in children a false sense of reality of a possible career in professional sport. For example several recruiters from attractive Division I programs who confirmed that a professional career in sports was within their grasp. Seldom did these student-athletes consider the educational opportunity that accompanied collegiate athletic scholarships, and coaches emphasized winning the first day they arrived on campus (Barbalias, 2004).

Several researchers provided reasons for this trend of Black male student-athletes pursuing the dream of becoming a professional athlete at their own expense. Hawkins (1999)

stated that since many of these Black student-athletes came from impoverished conditions a large number of them viewed their athletic talents as their only hope of improving their immediate conditions and the conditions of their families (p.1). The researcher referenced a study conducted by the American Institute for Research which provided data that Black student-athletes' families made up 49 % of the lowest socio-economic status group whereas White student-athletes' families made up only 13 % of this group (AIR, 1989). In order for athletic administrators, coaches and faculty to possess a broader perspective on the issues facing Black student-athletes they must understand the cultural, social and economic environments that these students come from. The immense pressure Black male student-athletes undertake induces them to overemphasize their athletic talents at the expense of their academic, personal and emotional development.

Another researcher Harris (1989) further explained the reasoning by this growing trend by suggesting that these myths of professional sport careers were overstated to Black youth by their social network. These overstated myths were inherently detrimental to the Black community and thus created opportunities for Black student-athlete exploitation which placed a higher priority on their athletic success over their academic, social and intellectual development. Harris (1989) studied Black and White youths at summer camp and arrived at several conclusions. Blacks were more likely than Whites to perceive themselves as being good at sports and Blacks were of lower economic status than Whites, yet they still aspired to attend college. Subsequently, Harris (1989) affirmed that perhaps Blacks were using athletics as a method of *bridging the gap* to the mainstream and to being successful. These findings provided an insightful explanation as for why Black college students indicated that future income and future status had a greater influence on their career choice than on the career choice of their White

counterparts (Daire, LaMotte, and Fuller, 2007). The stark difference is rooted in the fact that Black student-athletes often times viewed professional sport as their primary avenue for financial wealth, whereas White student-athletes merely viewed athletics as a means to develop skills that could be transferable to a career outside of sport.

Furthermore, additional research suggested that these perceptions of athletic success were constructed and promoted from early childhood. Underwood (1984) showed in a five year study of 500 Michigan State University student-athletes that 62 % of the student-athlete participants were encouraged by their fathers at an early age to participate in athletics, and in most cases researchers suggested that adults emphasized sports to children as a means of engaging them in the American values system. Likewise, the NCAA study "The Experiences of Black Intercollegiate Student-athletes at NCAA Division I Institutions" revealed that 44 % of Black football and basketball players at PWIs said they expected to become professional student-athletes, but only 7 % said it was almost a certainty that they would become pros (Rhoden, 1989).

Similarly, 14 % of those who said they expect to play professionally were on the second and third team in their respective sports (Rhoden, 1989). The role institutions of higher education should undertake is the role of active promoters of academic, social and intellectual development for Black male student-athletes. Without this reinforcement, for personal development aside from athletics, from institutions and athletic departments many Black male student-athletes will continue to suffer academically at PWIs and in their post-athletic lives. Edwards (1990) found that Black families are four times more likely to view their children's involvement in athletics as something that could lead to a professional sports career. The combination of societal stereotypes, unrealistic cultural expectations and poor academic support caused many young

Black males to pursue unlikely careers as professional athletes at the expense of their personal and academic development.

Moreover, in defining a purpose, student-athletes struggled most in developing educational and career goals (Gordon, 1986). A study conducted by Eiche, Sedlacek and Adams-Gaston (1997) revealed that student-athletes in comparison to non-student-athletes expressed greater uncertainty concerning their major and showed a higher likelihood of changing their major. Additionally, the study provided that student-athletes reported having more difficulty selecting a major than nonstudent-athletes. Both groups felt that a likely reason for completing graduation requirements was to get a better job. However, nonstudent-athletes responded needing a degree in order to enter graduate or professional school frequently while student-athletes seldom responded in this manner. For Black student-athletes the ramifications associated with solely focusing on their athletic skills at the expense of their academic development were significantly higher than for their White student-athlete counterparts who often had advantages such as pre-established social networks that lead to future sustainable careers.

Critical Success Factor #5: Time Management Skills

The possession of effective time management skills is another CSF that affects the academic and athletic success of Black male student-athletes. Athletic participation inherently added additional challenges above and beyond the normal developmental challenges faced by college students (Watson, 2006). Many student-athletes regularly devoted in excess of 20 hours per week to sport practice and participation, leaving little time for academic work (Watson, 2006). This attitude of prioritizing athletic responsibilities above academic tasks was expressed by former Indiana University standout basketball player and NBA All-Star Isaiah Thomas:

"When you go to college, you're not a student-athlete but athlete-student. Your main purpose is not to be an Einstein but a ballplayer; to generate some money, put people in the stands. Eight or ten hours of your day are filled with basketball, football. The rest of your time, you've got to motivate yourself to make sure you get something back" (Boykin, 1986, p.302)

The coaches encouraged this attitude when they demanded that players spend 50 or more hours a week on a sport, an athlete cannot refuse or he risked the possibility of losing playing time or even worst losing his athletic scholarship (Boykin, 1986). Some student-athletes even spent upwards to 40 hours a week on their sport, and when they were finished practicing or playing they were often in pain from intense physical activity, and emotional exhaustion; as a consequence, the motivation to study loses priority to getting rest (Edwards, 1990). It is evident that student-athletes had few options but to spend excessive amounts on time on their athletic endeavors at the expense of their academic and intellectual development in order to preserve their scholarships and positions on their respective athletic teams.

More specifically, the typical Black student-athlete at a PWI practiced 28 hours per week, spent 11 hours preparing for class and 12 hours in class according to the NCAA study conducted in the mid-1980s entitled "The Experiences of Black Intercollegiate Student-athletes at NCAA Division I Institutions" (Rhoden, 1989). In comparison, the Black student-athlete at an HBCU spent 25 hours in practice and 12 hours preparing for class and 14 hours in class (Rhoden, 1989). Even during the off-season student-athletes particularly with football were bombarded with strenuous conditioning and strength programs (Boykin, 1986). The difference in time devoted to sport versus time devoted to academics could have significant implications in terms the student-athletes' overall well-being and academic success. The trend of placing a higher value on athletics over academics was manifested by pressure from coaches, family and other outside influences that directly tell these student-athletes that their athletic success was more valuable

than their academic success. Shifting the requirements and application of time management toward time spent on academics could be the first step taken by institutions in improving academic and career success outcomes for Black male student-athletes at PWIs.

Additional research has been conducted measuring the time management skills of freshmen student-athletes in comparison to their freshman non-student-athlete counterparts. A study conducted by Eiche, Sedlacek and Adams-Gaston (1997) compared attitudes of 73 freshmen student-athletes toward their college experience. The data suggested that freshman student-athletes were significantly more likely than their non-student-athlete counterparts to report: (1) difficulty in getting good grades, (2) greater career confusion, (3) a lack of time as a barrier to college adjustment, (4) an easier time obtaining leadership skills, and (5) less concern in paying for their education.

Similar results were found by Etzel et. al (1991), as respondents stated that practice and competition drastically reduce the amount of free time they have for seeking needed services such as academic assistance, psychological counseling and personal down time. One of the consequences many student-athletes face was the pressure to choose a major that they have little knowledge of or interest in because they did not have the time needed to gather information and explore other career interests (Eiche, Sedlacek, & Adams-Gaston, 1997). The researchers concluded that this casual method of choosing majors was applied by many student-athletes and thus eliminating the possibility of selecting a major that will truly satisfy the student-athlete. For these student-athletes, time was cited as a major factor in interrupting their personal career development. In addition, the authors suggested that a lack of time was one reason that student-athletes were more anxious about their grades. Accordingly, the researchers suggested that it could be more common for student-athletes to apply this casual approach to selecting majors

based on the fact that they did not have had time to develop what they want to accomplish in their careers.

Time constraints for student-athletes are extremely stringent in comparison to their non-student-athlete counterparts. The NCAA instituted that student-athletes were not allowed more than 20 hours per week for activities associated with participation in an intercollegiate sport (Watson, 2006). However, often times this rule has not been effectively monitored. Since many schools relied on the success of their athletic teams for financial revenues, namely football and men's basketball, many administrators would turn a blind eye to the fact that coaches disregarded this rule for the sake of producing competitive teams. As a result, a typical day for a student-athlete included classes, practices, games, and homework; seemingly student-athletes were faced with a number of demands with less time to meet all these demands successfully (Eiche, Sedlacek, & Adams-Gaston, 1997).

In 2003, the NCAA reported that over 377,000 student-athletes participated in intercollegiate sports. As the number of college student-athletes increased it became imperative that the barriers to seeking counseling and support services for college student-athletes must be identified and successfully addressed (Watson, 2006). One of the three internal sources of resistance reported among student-athletes was time management. In conjunction, with the exhilarating victories on the playing field, student-athletes also must manage the rigors associated with academic responsibilities which inherently required effective time management skills. Ferrante (et. al, 1996) suggested that student-athletes must embrace the collegiate experience with the same academic, emotional, personal goals, and concern as other students if they desired to attain successful academic outcomes.

However, the challenges facing student-athletes were not exactly congruent with their non-student-athlete counterparts. All student-athletes have to attend athletic practices, in addition to the demands of an academic schedule leave little time during the day for additional concerns (Watson, 2006). Student-athletes do not have the luxury of choosing whether or not to sacrifice athletic or academic time to seek help for personal problems and often, by default, turn to their coaches and teammates for the help and support they needed (Watson, 2006). Both Watson (2006) and Etzel et al. (1991) reported results that indicated time as a major reason why student-athletes underperformed academically and deferred from seeking institutional counseling services. The respondents stated that "between practice sessions, game preparation time, travel, and academic class schedules, the student-athlete has few available times to access college or university counseling services even if desired" (Watson, 2006, p.40).

In order to effectively address the demands of time facing student-athletes there could be programs in place specifically for student-athletes educating them on effective time management skills. Eiche, Sedlacek and Adams-Gaston (1997) proposed that a formal class on effective time management skills should be required for all student-athletes. Since student-athletes faced distinct time constraints different from their non-student-athlete counterparts, they must also have specific courses that take into account theses stark differences. In addition, administrators must hold coaches accountable for violations of the 20 hour-a-week rule instituted by the NCAA. Quite possibly, if these coaches are not held accountable to this rule, then student-athletes will continue to prioritize their athletic participation above their academic, social and career development.

Critical Success Factor #6: Organized Religion

Traditionally, organized religion has been central to the African-American culture system (Boykin, 1986). Religion refers to the degree to which individuals adhere to the prescribed beliefs and practices of an organized religion or a Higher Power (Constantine et. al, 2006). Spirituality refers to individuals' belief in the sacred nature of life in all of its forms and the manifestation of this belief in a quest for goodness and interconnectedness with other persons and things (Howard & Howard, 1995; Mattis et al., 2004; Walker & Dixon, 2002). It has been identified by many researchers that African-Americans have higher baseline rates of religious participation in the U.S. than other ethnic groups (Christian & Barbarin, 2001; Constantine et. al, 2000). Although religion and spirituality are often used interchangeably it is important to note that a person could be spiritual and not identify with an organized religion. Conversely, a person could affiliate with a particular religion and not identify with the belief of spiritualism.

The roots of African-American religious culture stem from traditional African worldviews, such as communalism, which emphasize the importance of human relationships and the interrelatedness of people, unity, cooperation, harmony, balance, creativity, and authenticity (Constantine et. al, 2003; Jackson & Sears, 1992; Myers, 1993; Utsey, Adams and Bolden, 2000). In particular, religious, spiritual, and communal values were reflected in the context of many African-Americans' daily activities and lives (Constantine et. al, 2006). The function of religion has been identified to play a role in shaping African-Americans' cognitive outcomes including a role in framing such events in times of adversity (Brodsky, 2000; McAdoo, 1995). Thus, Black student-athletes may rely on their religion to assist them managing the adverse conditions they experience at PWIs.

Howard and Howard (1997) suggested that religion was a filter through which religious or spiritual people assigned meaning to their lives. Subsequently, researchers have found that that the cultural variables of religion and spirituality play vital roles in many individual's career decision-making processes (Bogart, 1994; Colozzi & Colozzi, 2000; Fox, 2003; Seaward, 1995). Ashar and Lane-Maher (2004) discovered that the perceptions of success were related to their work experiences, sense of accomplishment, and ability to have "meaning" and "purpose" in life. If Black male student-athletes associated their religious beliefs or sense of purpose with one aspect of their lives more than another, such as athletics over academics, then there is possible reasoning to explain the academic achievement gap among Black male student-athletes and their counterparts. Research in the area of Black male student-athletes' level of spirituality and engagement with organized religion is critical in order to develop future programs that effectively assist them academically, athletically, personally and socially at PWIs.

CHAPTER III

METHODOLOGY

Purpose

The purpose of this study is to identity the critical success factors of current Black male football student-athletes at a major Division I Southeastern public PWI who exhibit a high level of success academically and athletically. A sample of current Black male football student-athletes will be targeted in this study.

Subjects

Black male football student-athletes from the entering class of 2005, 2006 and 2007 at a major Division IA football program were the participants of the this study. Scholarship and non-scholarship student-athletes were surveyed for purposes of this study. This study included 42 Black male football student-athletes was at a major Division I Southeastern public PWI. Non-Black male football student-athletes and current first-year and redshirt Black male football student-athletes were excluded from this examination.

Instrumentation

The data for this study was collected through surveys given to the 42 participants. The questions on the survey queried pertaining the participant's classification/year in college, estimated cumulative grade point average (GPA), total games participated in last season, personal development, social harmony, presence of strong support system, time management skills, career aspirations and spirituality and/or organized religion. In order to maintain

confidentiality pertaining to personal questions given to the participants, no names were placed on the survey. The principal investigator remained outside of the room where the participants completed the survey. All information was then collected and categorized for the purposes of this study.

Data Collection

The participant's academic success was measured based on the individual's estimated cumulative grade point average (GPA) and current eligibility status. If the participant currently maintained GPA above 2.4 and was currently eligible to compete they were placed in the category of high success academically. If the participant currently maintained a GPA of 2.4 or below and was currently eligible to compete they were placed in the category of low success academically.

For athletic success level, the participant's total participation in games last season was used. If a participant participated and/or started in twelve to twenty-four games last season they were placed in the category of high success athletically. If a participant participated in 0-11 games last season they were placed in the category of low success athletically. Both academic and athletic success categories were measured individually in relationship to level of personal development, social harmony, a presence of strong support system, time management skills, career aspirations and level of spirituality and/or organized religion. Each of these CSFs was placed in a separate category with five questions per category.

Each of the five questions was placed on either a four-point Likert type scale or a yes/no response used to measure the degree to which the subjects identified with the CSF. The survey questions were created to measure of the level or significance of each CSF for the participant. If

a participant answered very good (4) or yes for each question the highest score they could receive on the survey was a 108 points which would translate to a significant presence of each CSF in the life of the participant. The maximum points per section: personal development (20), social harmony (18), engagement with a strong support system (40), career aspirations (5), time management skills (20), and organized religion (5).

If a participant answered none (1), never (1), not good (1) or no for each question in each section, then the lowest score attainable was zero, which would translate to a low level of significance for each CSF. There are two multiple choice questions in the CSF #3 section of Social Harmony. The points will be calculated for these 4-point Likert type scale questions such that the answer of (e) would translate into 4 points and the answer of (a) would translate into zero points.

Data Reduction and Analysis

The data was entered into the statistical program SPSS for Windows version 17.0. The information was coded by classification/year in college, academic success level, athletic success level, level of personal development, level of social harmony, level of presence of strong support system, level of time management skills, level of career aspirations and level of organized religion. A set of descriptive statistics and Chi-Square tests conducted to determine the relationship between academic and athletic success and the presence of CSFs of the participants.

CHAPTER IV

RESULTS

There were 42 Black collegiate football student-athletes from a major Division I Southeastern university who participated in this study. Each participant answered a set of demographic questions in regards to their year in school (classification), estimated cumulative grade point average (GPA), number of games participated and started and the racial diversity of their high school. Out of the 42 participants there were 19 sophomores, 18 juniors and 5 seniors.

Data Analysis

Grade Point Average

Exactly 50% (21 out of 42) had a GPA less than or equal to 2.4 while the other 50% (21 out of 42) had a GPA higher than 2.4. Those who had a GPA of 2.4 or below were categorized as low academic success and those who had a GPA above 2.4 were categorized as high academic success.

Athletic Participation

Athletic participation, roughly 50% (21 out of 42) participated and/or started in 0-11 games in the previous season and 50% (21 out of 42) participated and/or started in 12-24 games in the previous season. Low athletic success was categorized as having participated

and started in zero to eleven games and high athletic success was categorized as having participated and started in twelve to twenty-four games.

Racial Diversity of High School

Racial diversity of the high schools they attended, 45.2% (19 out of 42) attended high schools that had a black student enrollment between 0-50%; 54.7% (23 out of 42) attended high schools that had a black student enrollment between 50-100%. Over one-third of the participants attended high schools that were predominantly black.

Personal Development

52.7% (22 out of 42) of the participants scored between five and eight 45.2% (19 out of 42) scored between nine and twelve; 2.4% (1 out of 42) scored between thirteen and seventeen. The lowest score possible for this section was five and the highest was seventeen.

Social Harmony

35.7% (15 out of 42) scored between seven and ten; 57.2% (24 out of 42) scored between eleven and fourteen; 7.1% (3 out of 42) scored between fifteen and twenty. The lowest score possible for this section was five and the highest was twenty.

Engagement with Strong Support System

28.6% (12 out of 42) scored between twenty-five and thirty; 45.2% (20 out of 42) scored between thirty-one and thirty-five; 26.2% (11 out of 42) scored between thirty-five and forty.

The lowest score possible for this section was ten and the highest was forty

Career Aspirations

0% (0 out of 42) scored between a 0-1; 33.3% (14 out of 42) scored between two and three; 76.7% (28 out of 42) scored between four and five. The lowest possible score for this section was zero and the highest was five.

Time Management Skills

0% (0 out of 42) scored between five and ten; 61.9% (26 out of 42) scored between eleven and fifteen; 38.1% (16 out of 42) scored between sixteen and twenty. The lowest possible scored for this section was five and the highest was twenty.

Organized Religion

7.1% (3 out of 42) scored between zero and one; 21.4% (9 out of 42) scored between two and three; 71.4% (30 out of 42) scored between four and five. The lowest possible score for this section was zero and the highest was five.

Table 1
Chi-Square Tests

			Asymp. Sig.
	Value	df	(2-sided)
Pearson Chi-Square	.857 ^a	1	.355
N of Valid Cases	42		

The Chi-Square test above reveals the statistical relationship between academic success (estimated GPA) and athletic success (total number of games participated and started in previous season). The Pearson Chi-square p-value was .355, therefore no statistically significant relationship was found.

Table 2
Chi-Square Tests

Variable	Academic Success (Recoded GPA)	Athletic Success (Recoded Games)
Personal Development (PD)	1.000	.513
Social Harmony (SH)	.513	.533
Engagement with a Strong Support System (EWSS)	.537	.537
Career Aspirations (CA)	.513	.513
Time Management Skills (TMS)	.204	.525
Organized Religion (OR)	.495	.495
N of Valid Cases	42	

Table 2 displays the Chi-square results for each critical success factor and their relationship to the participants' academic success and athletic success. Row 2 (cell #1) displays the statistical breakdown between the participants' academic success and their level of personal development. The Pearson Chi-Square p-value of 1.000 indicated that there was no statistically significant relationship between academic success and personal development. Row 2 (cell #2) displays the statistical breakdown between the athletic success of participants and personal development. The Pearson Chi-square p-value of .513 indicates that no statistical relationship was found.

Table 2: Row 3 (cell #1) displays the statistical breakdown between academic success and social harmony. The Pearson Chi-square p-value of .533 indicates that no statistically significant relationship was found. Row 3 (cell #2) displays the statistical breakdown is between athletic success and social harmony. The Pearson Chi-Square p-value of .533 indicates that there is no statistically significant relationship.

Table 2: Row 4 (cell #1) displays the statistical breakdown between academic success and engagement with a strong support system. The Pearson Chi-square p-value of .537 indicates that no statistically significant relationship was found. Row 4 (cell #2) displays the statistical breakdown between athletic success and engagement with a strong support system. The Pearson Chi-square p-value of .537 indicates no statistically significant relationship was found.

Table 2: Row 5 (cell #1) displays the statistical breakdown between academic success and career aspirations. The Pearson Chi-square value of .513 indicates that no statistically significant relationship was found. Row 5 (cell #2) displays the statistical breakdown between athletic success and career aspirations. The Pearson Chi-square p-value of .190 indicates no statistically significant relationship was found.

Table 2: Row 6 (cell #1) displays the statistical breakdown between academic success and time management skills. The Pearson Chi-square p-value of .204 indicates no statistically significant relationship was found. Row 6 (cell #2) displays the statistical breakdown between athletic success and time management skills. The Pearson Chi-square p-value of .525 indicates no statistically significant relationship was found.

Table 2: Row 7 (cell #1) displays the statistical breakdown between academic success and organized religion. The Pearson Chi-square p-value of .495 indicates no statistically

significant relationship was found. Row 7 (cell #2) displays the statistical breakdown between athletic success and organized religion. The Pearson Chi-square p-value of .495 indicates no statistically significant relationship was found.

Table 3
Academic Success and Personal Development

		Low PD	High PD	Total
<=2.4	Count	14	7	21
	% within Re-coded GPA	66.7%	33.3%	100.0%
	% within Recoded PD	50.0%	50.0%	50.0%
>2.41	Count	14	7	21
	% within Re-coded GPA	66.7%	33.3%	100.0%
	% within Recoded PD	50.0%	50.0%	50.0%
Total	Count	28	14	42
	% within Re-coded GPA	66.7%	33.3%	100.0%
	% within Recoded PD	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%

Table 3 displays the descriptive breakdown of the reported responses for academic success and personal development. Out of the 21 participants who were categorized as high success academically only 33.3% (7 out of 21) reported a high level of personal development.

Table 4
Athletic Success and Personal Development

	-	Low PD	High PD	Total
Low Athletic Success	Count	15	6	21
	% within Recorded Games	71.4%	28.6%	100.0%
	% within Recoded PD	53.6%	42.9%	50.0%
High Athletic Success	Count	13	8	21
	%within Recoded Games	61.9%	38.1%	100.0%
	% within Recoded PD	46.4%	57.1%	50.0%
Total	Count	28	14	42
	%within Recoded Games	66.7%	33.3%	100.0%
	% within Recoded PD	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%

Table 4 displays the descriptive breakdown of the reported responses for athletic success and personal development. Out of the 21 participants who were categorized as high success athletically only 38.1% (8 out of 21) reported a high level of personal development.

Table 5
Academic Success and Social Harmony

		Low SH	High SH	Total
<=2.4	Count	13	8	21
	% within Re-coded GPA	61.9%	38.1%	100.0%
	% within Recoded SH	54.2%	44.4%	50.0%
>2.41	Count	11	10	21
	% within Re-coded GPA	52.4%	47.6%	100.0%
	% within Recoded SH	45.8%	55.6%	50.0%
Total	Count	24	18	42
	% within Re-coded GPA	57.1%	42.9%	100.0%
	% within Recoded SH	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%

Table 5 displays the descriptive breakdown of the reported responses for academic success and social harmony. Out of the 42 participants surveyed, 57.1% (24 out of 42) reported low levels of social harmony.

Table 6
Athletic Success and Social Harmony

		Low SH	High SH	Total
Low Athletic Success	Count	11	10	21
	% within Recoded Games	52.4%	47.6%	100.0%
	% within Recoded SH	45.8%	55.6%	50.0%
High Athletic Success	Count	13	8	21
	% within Recoded Games	61.9%	38.1%	100.0%
	% within Recoded SH	54.2%	44.4%	50.0%
Total	Count	24	18	42
	% within Recoded Games	57.1%	42.9%	100.0%
	% within Recoded SH	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%

Table 6 displays the descriptive breakdown of the reported responses for athletic success and social harmony. Out of the 42 participants surveyed, 57.1% (24 out of 42) reported low levels of social harmony.

Table 7
Academic Success and Engagement with a Strong Support System

		Low EWSS	High EWSS	Total
<=2.4	Count	9	12	21
	% within Re-coded GPA	42.9%	57.1%	100.0%
	% within Recoded EWSS	45.0%	54.5%	50.0%
>2.41	Count	11	10	21
	% within Re-coded GPA	52.4%	47.6%	100.0%
	% within Recoded EWSS	55.0%	45.5%	50.0%
Total	Count	20	22	42
	% within Re-coded GPA	47.6%	52.4%	100.0%
	% within Recoded EWSS	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%

Table 7 displays the descriptive breakdown of the reported responses for academic success and engagement with a strong support system. Out of the 22 participants who reported a high level of engagement with strong support system 54.5% (12 out of 22) were categorized a low success academically.

Table 8
Athletic Success and Engagement with a Strong Support System

		Low EWSS	High EWSS	Total
Low Athletic Success	Count	9	12	21
	% within Recoded Games	42.9%	57.1%	100.0%
	% within Recoded EWSS	45.0%	54.5%	50.0%
High Athletic Success	Count	11	10	21
	% within Recoded Games	52.4%	47.6%	100.0%
	% within Recoded EWSS	55.0%	45.5%	50.0%
Total	Count	20	22	42
	% within Recoded Games	47.6%	52.4%	100.0%
	% within Recoded EWSS	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%

Table 8 displays the descriptive breakdown of the reported responses for athletic success and engagement with a strong support system. Out of the 22 participants who reported a high level of engagement with strong support system 54.5% (12 out of 22) were categorized a low success athletically.

Table 9
Academic Success and Career Aspirations

-		Moderate CA	High CA	Total
<=2.4	Count	6	15	21
	% within Re-coded GPA	28.6%	71.4%	100.0%
	% within Recoded CA	42.9%	53.6%	50.0%
>2.41	Count	8	13	21
	% within Re-coded GPA	38.1%	61.9%	100.0%
	% within Recoded CA	57.1%	46.4%	50.0%
Total	Count	14	28	42
	% within Re-coded GPA	33.3%	66.7%	100.0%
	% within Recoded CA	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%

Table 9 displays the descriptive breakdown of the reported responses for academic success and career aspirations. Out of the 21 participants who were categorized a high success athletically 61.9% (13 out of 21) reported a high level of career aspirations.

Table 10 Athletic Success and Career Aspirations

		Moderate CA	High CA	Total
Low Athletic Success	Count	9	12	21
	% within Recoded Games	42.9%	57.1%	100.0%
	% within Recoded CA	64.3%	42.9%	50.0%
High Athletic Success	Count	5	16	21
	% within Recoded Games	23.8%	76.2%	100.0%
	% within Recoded CA	35.7%	57.1%	50.0%
Total	Count	14	28	42
	% within Recoded Games	33.3%	66.7%	100.0%
	% within Recoded CA	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%

Table 10 displays the descriptive breakdown of the reported responses for athletic success and career aspirations. Out of the 21 participants who were categorized as high success athletically 76.2% (16 out of 21) reported a high level of career aspirations.

Table 11 Academic Success and Time Management Skills

		Low TMS	High TMS	Total
<=2.4	Count	15	6	21
	% within Re-coded GPA	71.4%	28.6%	100.0%
	% within Recoded TMS	57.7%	37.5%	50.0%
>2.41	Count	11	10	21
	% within Re-coded GPA	52.4%	47.6%	100.0%
	% within Recoded TMS	42.3%	62.5%	50.0%
Total	Count	26	16	42
	% within Re-coded GPA	61.9%	38.1%	100.0%
	% within Recoded TMS	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%

Table 11 displays the descriptive breakdown of the reported responses for academic success and time management skills. Out of the 21 participants who were categorized as low success academically 71.4% (15 out of 21) reported a low level of time management skills.

Table 12
Athletic Success and Time Management Skills

		Low TMS	High TMS	Total
Low Athletic Success	Count	14	7	21
	% within Recoded Games	66.7%	33.3%	100.0%
	% within Recoded TMS	53.8%	43.8%	50.0%
High Athletic Success	Count	12	9	21
	% within Recoded Games	57.1%	42.9%	100.0%
	% within Recoded TMS	46.2%	56.2%	50.0%
Total	Count	26	16	42
	% within Recoded Games	61.9%	38.1%	100.0%
	% within Recoded TMS	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%

Table 12 displays the descriptive breakdown of the reported responses for athletically success and time management skills. Out of the 42 participants surveyed, 61.9% (26 out of 42) reported a low level of time management skills.

Table 13
Academic Success and Organized Religion

		Low OR	High OR	Total
<=2.4	Count	7	14	21
	% within Re-coded GPA	33.3%	66.7%	100.0%
	% within Recoded OR	58.3%	46.7%	50.0%
>2.41	Count	5	16	21
	% within Re-coded GPA	23.8%	76.2%	100.0%
	% within Recoded OR	41.7%	53.3%	50.0%
Total	Count	12	30	42
	% within Re-coded GPA	28.6%	71.4%	100.0%
	% within Recoded OR	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%

Table 13 displays the descriptive breakdown of the reported responses for academic success and organized religion. Out of the 21 participants who were categorized a high success academically 76.2% (16 out of 21) reported a high level of organized religion.

Table 14
Athletic Success and Organized Religion

		Low OR	High OR	Total
Low Athletic Success	Count	7	14	21
	% within Recoded Games	33.3%	66.7%	100.0%
	% within Recoded OR	58.3%	46.7%	50.0%
High Athletic Success	Count	5	16	21
	% within Recoded Games	23.8%	76.2%	100.0%
	% within Recoded OR	41.7%	53.3%	50.0%
Total	Count	12	30	42
	% within Recoded Games	28.6%	71.4%	100.0%
	% within Recoded OR	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%

Table 14 displays the descriptive breakdown of the reported responses for athletic success and organized religion. Out of the 21 participants who were categorized a high success athletically 76.2% (16 out of 21) reported a high level of organized religion.

CHAPTER V

DISCUSSION

Summary

The purpose of this study is to identify the critical success factors of current Black male football student-athletes at a major Division I Southeastern public PWI who exhibit a high level of success academically and athletically. This study examined the background variables of classification (year in school), academic success (estimated cumulative grade point average), athletic success (number of games participated and started in previous season) and high school demographic (racial diversity of high school) in relation to six critical success factors (personal development, social harmony, engagement with a strong support system, career aspirations, time management skills and organized religion).

Results for the relationship between academic success and athletic success (Table 1) revealed that there was no statistically significant relationship, thus my hypothesis was not supported. From the 21 participants who were highly successful athletically, 57.1% (12 out of 21) reported a low level of academic success (GPA < 2.4). Although not statistically significant these results revealed an interesting inverse relationship between level of athletic participation and level of academic success. The intense emphasis placed on their athletic accomplishments as opposed to their academic performance may help explain why these student-athletes who participate at a higher level athletically had subpar academic success. The difference in the level of academic success among these participants is important to note because it accentuates the idea that increased athletic participation may have adverse impact

on a student-athletes' academic performance.

Table 2: Row 2 (cell #1) displays the relationship between academic success and personal development. The results indicated no statistically significant relationship exists between academic success and personal development. Comparing the results, both groups of academic success (high and low) had higher percentages of participants who reported a low level of personal development. More specifically, both groups of academic success (high and low) had 66.7% (14 out of 21) reported a low level of personal development whereas only 33.3% (7 out of 21) reported a high level of personal development. Although statistically there was no significance, a possible explanation for these percentages is the idea that many of these student-athletes invested so much of their time toward their athletic and academic responsibilities they did not have the time to participate in extracurricular activities that could enhance their personal development. However, with a larger sample as used in previous research such as the study by Fleming (1984), this idea may have been supported which emphasizes the need for further research in this area.

Table 2: Row 2 (cell #2) shows the relationship between athletic success and personal development. The results revealed no statistically significant relationship between athletic success and personal development. Out of the 21 participants who experienced a high level of athletic success only 38.1% (8 out of 21) reported a high level of personal development. Out of the 21 participants who experienced a low level of athletic success only 28.6% (6 out of 21) reported a high level of personal development. Once again these results may suggest that the time and energy invested in their athletic roles may have a negative impact on their involvement in extracurricular activities. Regardless of their level of participation in the games, all football student-athletes are required to participate in workouts, practice and mandatory tutorial sessions.

Unfortunately, with the growing competitive nature of Division I athletics unless there is a mandate from the NCAA or the institution that promotes personal development aside from their athletic and academic participation it does not appear that this trend will reverse.

Table 2: Row 3 (cell #1) illustrates the relationship between academic success and social harmony. The results indicated no statistically significant relationship exists between academic success and social harmony. From the 21 participants who reported a high level of social harmony 55.6% (11 out of 21) were highly successful academically in comparison to the 44.4% (10 out of 21) who categorized as low success academically. Although not statistically significant, these percentages did support the proposition that student-athletes who experienced feelings of lack of social inclusion at an institution were less likely to perform at a high level academically. Due to the fact that they were a marginalized group as Black male student-athletes at a PWI, it is no surprise that they possess feelings of isolation. Since 54.7% (24 out of 42) of the participants sampled in this study attended high schools with at least 50% Black enrollment, it is important to acknowledge and address the challenges associated with making a transition into a different cultural, academic and social environment.

Table 2: Row 3 (cell #2) shows the relationship between athletic success and social harmony. The results revealed no statistically significant relationship between athletic success and social harmony. Out of the 21 participants who experienced a high level of athletic success 61.8% (13 out of 21) reported a low level of social harmony. Although not statistically significant, these results may suggest that higher levels of athletic participation may further isolate a student-athlete from the general student body. It is imperative that coaches and athletic administrators remain cognizant of the pressures that are associated with being a football

student-athlete at a major Division I institution; in order to ensure that their athletic success is not pursued at the expense of their social well-being.

Table 2: Row 4 (cell #1) displays the relationship between academic success and engagement with a strong support system. The results indicated no statistically significant relationship exists between academic success and engagement with a strong support system. From the 22 participants who experienced a high level of engagement with a strong support system, only 45.5% (10 out of 22) were highly successful academically. These results point out that those student-athletes who excelled academically often times do not require the same level of support from others as those who do not. Their level of confidence is reinforced through their academic success and thus they may not seek the same level of support academically or emotionally. A larger sample size may have supported my hypothesis, hence the need for additional research in this area.

Table 2: Row 4 (cell #2) illustrates the relationship between athletic success and engagement with a strong support system. The results revealed no statistically significant relationship exists between athletic success and engagement with a strong support system. Out of the 21 participants who were highly successful athletically 52.4% (11 out of 21) reported a low level of engagement with a strong support system in comparison to 47.6% (10 out of 21) of those who were categorized a low success athletically. These results suggest a shocking reality that many student-athletes who are successfully athletically may be opting to handle their challenges on their own as opposed to reaching out to their support system. Since they have experienced a high level of athletic success they may feel that they can handle their obstacles outside of athletics on their own which can have damaging results on their relationship with their support system. These results may also suggest that these student-athletes who experience a high level of

success athletically may be lacking the presence of an adequate support system, hence their lack of engagement. A larger sample size may further support my hypothesis hence the need for additional research in this area.

Table 2: Row 5 (cell #1) displays the relationship between academic success and career aspirations. The results indicated no statistically significant relationship exists between academic success and career aspirations. From the 21 participants who were highly successful academically 61.9% (13 out of 21) reported a high level of career aspirations. These results indicate that a student-athlete's perception of a viable career after college may have a positive impact on their academic performance. If student-athlete's view their role as student first and athlete second they are more likely to view their academic responsibilities with diligence and persistence. It is the responsibility of the student-athlete as well as the athletic staff and faculty to ensure that their academic performance is prioritized at higher or equal level than their athletic performance.

Table 2: Row 5 (cell #2) reveals the relationship between athletic success and career aspirations. The results revealed no statistically significant relationship exists between athletic success and career aspirations. Although it is noteworthy to mention that this test produced the lowest p-value (.190) of all the tests and was the closest to a significant relationship of all the variables. Similar to the relationship between academic success and career aspirations those participants who were highly successful athletically also reported a high level of career aspirations. Out of the 21 participants who were highly successful athletically 76.2% (16 out of 21) reported a high level of career aspirations. Many of these participants reported that becoming a professional athlete was their primary career goal. This statement is not unusual given that in order to play football at a major Division I institution a student-athlete must have performed at a

high-level athletically in high school. The low p-value (.190) suggests that with a larger sample size my hypothesis may have been supported.

Table 2: Row 6 (cell #1) shows the relationship between academic success and time management skills. The results indicated no statistically significant relationship exists between academic success and time management skills. From the 16 participants who reported a high level of time management skills, 62.5% (10 out of 16) were also highly successful academically. These results suggest that those student-athletes who perform better academically had better time management skills. In order to be a successful student-athlete at a major Division I institution it is critical to possess superior time management skills. Not only did these student-athletes attend mandatory athletic activities such as practice, workouts and video sessions they also have to make time to complete their studies and attend class. Without a sufficient time management skills completing these tasks effectively can be overwhelming. With a larger sample size this hypothesis may have been supported therefore emphasizing the importance of future research in this area.

Table 2: Row 6 (cell #2) displays the relationship between athletic success and time management skills. The results revealed no statistically significant relationship exists between athletic success and time management skills. Out of the 16 participants who reported a high level of time management skills 56.2% (9 out of 16) were also highly successfully athletically whereas only 43.8% (7 out of 16) were low success athletically. The rigid schedule demands a high level of effective time management skills in order to successfully perform at a consistently high level athletically. With a larger sample size this hypothesis may have been supported and hence highlights the need for additional research in this area.

Table 2: Row 7 (cell #1) displays the relationship between academic success and organized religion. The results indicated no statistically significant relationship exists between academic success and organized religion. From the 21 participants who were highly successful academically 76.2% (16 out of 21) reported a high level of organized religion. A student-athlete's religious beliefs can have a significant impact on their perception of their purpose in life as a student as well as an athlete. Coaches and administrators alike must be cognizant the role religion plays in the lives of the student-athletes in order to promote healthy behaviors and positive outcomes on and off the playing field. With a larger sample size this hypothesis may have been supported and additional research is necessary in this area.

Table 2: Row 7 (cell #2) shows the relationship between athletic success and organized religion. The results revealed no statistically significant relationship exists between athletic success and organized religion. Similar to the relationship between academic success and level of organized religion those participants who were highly successful athletically overwhelmingly reported a high level of organized religion. From the 21 participants who reported success athletically 76.2% (16 out of 21) reported a high level of organized religion. These results reveal that those student-athletes who participated at a high level value their religion. The student-athletes' religious beliefs and practice may have a positive impact on their athletic performance. Additional research in this area with larger sample size may have supported this hypothesis.

Limitations and Future Research Studies

A limitation of this study was the small sample size of participants who were college football student-athletes from one major Division I Southeastern public PWI. Although there were no statistically significant findings revealed from this study, few results that produced

lower p-values and possibly with a larger sample the p-values of all relationships would have been lower. Future research should include a significantly larger sample size including more than one institution to determine if any of these critical success factor variables have an impact on the academic and athletic success of Black male football student-athletes. Future research should also be expanded to include all Black student-athletes from various sports, both genders and different institutions.

Another limitation of this study was that it did not take into account various background variables such as parental background, socioeconomic status or the quality of high education attained by the participants. Each of these variables independently and collectively can have a significant impact on the academic and athletic success levels of Black student-athletes at higher level institutions. In addition, this study was limited to six critical success factors. Additional critical success factors that were not taken into account could be perceived emotional stability, perceived athletic abilities, academic course load, and preferential learning styles. A study that includes these variables could possibly help explain the relationship academic and athletic success as well as the prevalence of the six critical success factors.

Implications

Despite the overall achievements for NCAA student-athletes, nationally Black male football student-athletes were still graduating at a significantly lower rate than their White student-athlete counterparts. In order to fulfill its mission the NCAA and its institutions must make more concerted efforts to improve the academic performance of Black male football student-athletes and not just simply celebrate their athletic accomplishments. Although men's basketball and football showed improvement over the six year period from 1995 to 2000, the

lower GSRs of both sports should alert athletic administrators and faculty that continual research should be conducted in conjunction with increased efforts from academic support services for these two sports to ensure that these student-athletes are earning an adequate education and attaining meaningful degrees. Institutions of higher education must reach beyond simply acknowledging the challenges facing Black male student-athletes and actively engage in dialogue with them in order to establish effective programs and services to assist them academically, socially, and personally. Studies such as identifying the CSFs of Black male student-athletes serve as a platform for granting a voice for Black male student-athletes at PWI.

In addition, not only are Black males matriculating at the same rate, but they are also not graduating at the same rate. In 2004, only 33% of all degrees were awarded to Black males (U.S. Department of Education, 2007). In 2003-2004, only 3.2 percent of the total degrees conferred were awarded to Black males (U.S. Department of Education, 2007). In comparison nearly 10 times as many degrees were awarded to White males at 29.7 percent (U.S. Department of Education, 2007). It is vital to note these trends within the Black student population in order to highlight the dire challenges encountered by the Black male student-athletes. Black male student-athletes have three perceived negative factors that may affect their achievement: being a part of a stereotyped ethnic minority group at a PWI, being a male which as a group has consistently underperformed in comparison to the females, and being a part of a student-athlete group that is often praised more for their athletic performances than their academic achievements.

Additional research from the *Institute of Diversity and Ethics in Sport* reveals a similar trend of educational attrition among Black student-athletes. From a sample of the 119 Division

IA schools, the graduation rate for Black male football student-athletes is 14% lower than their White football student-athlete counterparts, 50% and 64% respectively (Lapchick, 2007). Racial disparity in academic achievement at the college level is evident among non-student athletes as well. Black male non-student athletes had a graduation rate of 37% whereas White male non-student athletes had a graduation rate of 61% (Lapchick, 2007). Presumably, athletic participation has a positive impact on Black male student-athletes as their graduation rate was 13 percentage points higher than Black male non-student athletes. However, the graduation rate of Black male student-athletes at the Division IA level (50%) and Black male non-student-athletes (37%) was significantly lower than their White male student-athlete (64%) and White male non-student-athlete counterparts (61%) at the Division IA level (Lapchick, 2007).

Recommendations

If institutions of higher education are committed to successful outcomes for African-American student-athletes, then they should collaborate with their athletic departments in efforts to support these types of culturally relevant support programs (Singer, 2005). All institutional faculty and staff, specifically athletic administrators, should provide African-American male student athletes with "opportunities to engage in experiences that are geared toward helping them to establish networks and leadership training that will assist them in gaining access to the upper echelons of administration in the sport industry" (Singer, 2005, p. 380). Singer (2005) found that participants felt that some of the academic counselors scheduled African-American student-athletes for certain classes with the goal of only maintaining their eligibility, not to help them graduate (p.380). By not providing these Black male student-athletes with the proper support services and assistance to help them succeed academically as well as athletically at the college

level is not only disservice to them, but counterproductive to the mission of intercollegiate athletic programs.

In addition, Singer (2005) reported from his study a general consensus from the respondents that the African-American athlete is treated in an unequal manner in comparison to the White athlete. The researcher asserted that "student-athlete academic support programs have become important components of university athletic programs" (Singer, 2005, p. 379). The growth of these programs has been motivated by pressure to reform intercollegiate athletics (Singer, 2005). For example, Sellers (2000) highlighted the critical role that these programs and their personnel play in nurturing the overall development of student-athletes in general and African-American student-athletes in particular. The services that the academic counselors in these programs provide are crucial to African-American student-athletes' growth and development (Sellers, 2000).

Taylor (1996) reported that attentive instruction, high expectations, and collaborative study have proven beneficial to students and led more of them to completing their degrees. The effective use of athletic participation could assist Black student-athletes in the development of their interpersonal and leadership capabilities in effect to increase the probability of increased Black male student-athlete enrollment, improved graduation rates and better a chance at attaining a successful career after college.

If institutions seek to fulfill their mission of providing a quality education for all students, then more comprehensive efforts need to be taken in order to ensure that this mission is carried out effectively, particularly with marginalized groups such as Black male student-athletes.

Several researchers suggested that institutions must implement stronger academic support

systems, freshman ineligibility, stricter enforcement of the 20 hours per week student-athletes spend on sport, and increased investment in the schooling of these student-athletes (Sellers, et.al, 1991; Wiley, 1991; Lapchick, 1991; Harris, 1993; Hawkins, 1999). Gordon (1986) recommended programs which focused on a student-athlete's social skills, career planning and decision-making skills, leadership development, self-concept, and self-empowerment development. The identification of CSFs of current Black male football student-athletes who have successfully navigated PWIs is another important step toward the development of future programs and support services for these student-athletes.

Carr (1992) examined fourth-semester persistence rates of Black male student-athletes and investigated the effects of athletic and academic support programs on persistence. The study showed that 100% of the Black male student-athletes involved in a highly supported basketball program persisted for four semesters. Significant components of the highly supported basketball program in Carr's (1992) study were an effective orientation, consistent communication between instructors and coaches, regular academic progress review, and tutoring for the student-athletes in the "home turf" or athletic department. Hence, the effective use of athletic participation can have a positive impact of Black male student-athlete academic performance.

Lapchick (1984) stated the best approach was one which provided an incentive for institutions of higher education to cater more to the academic needs of Black and White student-athletes. For instance, he suggested that a student-athlete's academic development should influence whether a college or university gains accreditation (Lapchick, 1984). Similarly, Barbalias (2004) supported this idea suggesting that "if an institution's reputation and integrity are at stake, it is more likely to make the commitment to ensure a quality academic experience" (p.4). If these institutions are not pressured to address these challenges, then these trends of low

enrollment and low graduation completion rate among Black male student-athletes will continue to persist. A heightened emphasis from high ranking administrators will force institutions to take the academic progress of their Black male student-athletes more seriously.

A major problem facing many Black male student-athletes at PWIs is the persistent lack of positive role models within the athletic department. In response to this challenge, Singer (2005) suggested that "athletic directors should take on a mentoring role with African-American male student-athletes by allowing those who were interested to intern or volunteer with the athletic department and gain a basic overview of how a university athletic department is run and operated" (p.380). The researcher also cautioned administrators not to treat African-American male student-athletes unfairly in comparison to their White male student-athlete counterparts. Conclusively, he stated that athletic administrators and institutional faculty must be cognizant of the threat mistreatment may have on the integrity of their college sport programs. Hence, institutions and athletic departments should be required to establish stronger and more positive relationships with African-American male student-athletes in order to bring about greater consistency in the reinforcement of academic and personal development initiatives (Singer, 2005).

Likewise, the solution to the problems facing Black male student-athletes also lies with the Black male student-athletes themselves. All student-athletes must accept the reality that being a student-athlete at a university means that they are responsible for developing all aspects of their lives and not just their athletic talents (Knight Commission, 1991). This reality must especially be acknowledged by Black male student-athletes because the ramifications for their post-college careers are significantly impacted as noted by the National Educational Statistics (U.S. Dept. of Education, 2005). That is, the coaches of these teams must stress to these student-

athletes that "fewer than one in a hundred" will ever make a living from their athletic ability (Knight Commission, 1991, p.27).

If this reality is promoted and emphasized by the coaches then these student-athletes will be more likely to view their athletic participation as a means to develop their social, intellectual and physical capabilities with the end result being the pursuit of a viable career after sports. Moreover, university presidents, athletic administrators and faculty must continue to work together to implement programs that cater to the specific needs of minority student-athletes and programs that create more successful outcomes for these minority student-athletes (Knight Commission, 1991). It is the mission of the NCAA to provide a quality education for all its student-athletes, but according to the statistics there is major racial and gender disparity in terms of academic achievement between Black male student-athletes and their peers. In order to effectively fulfill their mission institutions must understand, connect with and alleviate the challenges facing Black male student-athletes.

Conclusions

It can be concluded from this study that academic success is not related to athletic success for Black male football student-athletes at a major Division I southeastern institution. According to the percentages of reported responses, that personal development, career aspirations, time management skills and organized religion were among the critical success factors that both groups of high academic success and high athletic success participants reported an equal or higher number of high responses. Conversely, social harmony and engagement with a strong support were the two critical success factors that both groups of academic success and athletic success participants did not have higher number of reported strong responses. Additional

research of these critical success factors in relationship to academic and athletic success of Black male football student-athletes should be considered with a larger sample in order to possibly increase the discovery of significant relationships between variables.

APPENDIX

Critical Success Factor Survey

Implementation of this survey has been approved by the Institutional Review Board (IRB) and the completion of this survey should take about 10 minutes. Your participation is voluntary. You reserve the right to at anytime withdraw your participation in this study. Information received from the subjects will be privately reviewed and analyzed by the principal investigator. If you have any questions, comments or concerns about your rights as a research subject in this study, please contact the Behavioral IRB at (919) 962-7761. If you have any questions, comments or concerns about the survey, please contact Joseph N. Cooper at jcooper@uncaa.unc.edu. Thank you for participation in this study.

DO NOT PUT YOUR NAME ON ANY SHEET

Ciassificat	tion/ Year in School:	(Sec	(Second, Imra or Fourth year)			
Cumulativ	ve GPA: (4.0 scale to the	nearest tenth)				
Total Gam	nes Participated in Last Season:	(0-12)				
Which of t	the following best describes the r	acial breakdown	of your high school? (circle one)			
a.	Most White b. M	Iostly Black	c. Mixed			
related to a Critical Su	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	following six (6) c	to what degree critical success factor eategories on this survey represent that ation that will be calculated at the			
On a scale	from 1-4 rank the degree to which	you participate in	the following:			
1=Never	2=Sometimes	3=Frequently	4=Very Frequently			
1.	Leadership Organization (s):	(for example: C	arolina Leadership Academy)			
2.	Service Organization (s):(for example: Habit	at for Humanity)			
3.	Social Organization (s): (fo	or example: Black	Student Movement (BSM) or Frater	nity)		
4.	Pre-professional Organizations (s (BBSA)	s): (for exam	ple: Black Business Student Allianc	e		
5.	Extracurricular Organization (s):	(for example	e: Intramural Sports)			

On a scale f	rom	1-4 rank the degree of	your rela	tionship	s with the follow	ing:		
1=Not Good		2=Somewhat Good			3=Good	4=Very Good		
	1.	My teammates:						
	2.	My classmates at school:						
	3.	3. What percentage of the time outside of mandatory athletic activities do you spent your teammates?						
		a. 0-20%	b.20-40%		c.40-60%	d.60-80%	e.80-100%	
	4.	What percentage of the time outside of mandatory athletic activities do you spend with your non-teammates at school?						
		a. 0-20%	b.20-40)%	c.40-60%	d.60-80%	e.80-100%	
	5.	Overall, I am happy with my social life at school? (Circle one)						
		Yes			No			
On a scale f	rom	1-4 rank the degree to	which yo	ou receiv	e the support yo	u need from the	following:	
1=None		2=Below Average		3=Avei	age	4=Above Aver	age	
	1.	My family:						
		Support for School		Suppor	t for Football			
	2.	My coaches:						
		Support for School	_	Suppor	t for Football			
	3.	My professors:						
		Support for School	_	Suppor	t for Football			
	4.	My peers (friends, teammates and classmates):						
		Support for School	_	Suppor	t for Football			
	5.	My mentors:						
		Support for School	_	Suppor	t for Football			
Circle one a	nsw	ver for the following que	estions:					
1. I plan on completing my degree requirements and receiving my bachelor's degree						's degree		
		Yes		No				

	2.	My	primary ca	primary career goal is to become a professional athlete.				
				Yes	No			
	3.	My athletic participation (effort in games and practice) is important to my career goals.						
				Yes	No			
	4.	My	My academic participation (class attendance, study habits, etc.) is important to my career goals.					
				Yes	No			
	5.	It i	s important	for me to have a	career g	oal.		
				Yes	No			
On a scale	fron	n 1-4	1 rank your	time managemer	nt skills			
1=None			2=Belo	ow Average		3=Average	4=Above Average	
		1.	My time m	nanagement skill	s with m	y school work:		
		2.	My time m	nanagement skill	s with m	y athletic activities:	_	
		3.	My time m	nanagement skill	s with m	y extracurricular activi	ties:	
		4.	My time m	nanagement skill	s with m	y social activities:		
		5.	My overal	l time manageme	ent skills	:		
Circle one	ansv	ver f	for each of the	he following que	estions:			
		1.	My religio	n/faith is import	ant to me	÷.		
				Yes	No			
		2.	I attended	religious service	s on a re	gular basis before colle	ege.	
				Yes	No			
		3.	I currently	attend religious	services	on a regular basis.		
				Yes	No			
		4.	My religio	n provides me w	ith a sen	se of purpose.		
				Yes	No			

5.	My religious	beliefs help n	ne with my	academic	performance.
----	--------------	----------------	------------	----------	--------------

Yes No

REFERENCES

- Adler, P.A. & Adler, P. (1991). <u>Backboards and Blackboards: College Athletics and Role Engulfment</u>. New York: Columbia University Press.
- American Institute for Research (1989). <u>Report #3:</u> <u>The experiences of black intercollegiate</u> <u>athletes at NCAA division I institutions.</u> Palo Alto, CA: Center for the Study of Athletics.
- Anthony, R.N., Dearden, J. & Vancil, R.E. (1972). Key Economic Variables. <u>Management Control Systems</u>. Homewood: Irwin.140-148.
- Armsden, G., & Greenberg, M. (1987). The Inventory of Parent and Peer Attachment: Individual differences and their relationship to psychological well-being in adolescence. <u>Journal of Youth and Adolescence</u>, 16, 427-454.
- Ashar, H., & Lane-Maher, M. (2004). Success and spirituality in the new business paradigm. <u>Journal of Management Inquiry</u>, 13, 249-260.
- Astin, A.W. (1984). Student involvement: A developmental theory for higher education. <u>Journal of College Student Personnel</u>, 25(4), p.7-16, 297-305.
- Astin, A.W. (1993) What matters in college: Four critical years revisited. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Barbalias, P. (2004). <u>Black student-athletes: Improving their collegiate experience</u>. Retrieved Could 13, 2008 from http://www.uvm.edu/~vtconn/v17/barbalias.html.p.1-6.
- Bell, D.A. (1980). <u>Brown v. Board of Education and the interest convergence dilemma. Harvard Law Review</u>, 93, 518-533.
- Bell, D.A. (1992). <u>Faces at the bottom of the well: The permanence of racism</u>. New York: Basic Books.
- Bell, D.A. (1995). Racial realism. In K. Crenshaw, N. Gotanda, G. Peller, & Thomas, K. (Eds.), Critical race theory: The key writings that formed the movement, 302-312 New York: The New Press.
- Benton, M.A. (2001). <u>Challenges African-American Students face at Predominantly White Institutions</u>. [On-line]. Retrieved Could 13, 2008 from http://www.colostate.edu/Depts/SAHE/JOURNAL2/2001/Challenges.htm
- Berger, J.B. & Milem, J.F. (1999). The role of student involvement and perceptions of integration in a causal model of student persistence. <u>Research in Higher Education</u>, 40 (6), 641-664.
- Bogart, G. (1994). Finding a life's calling. Journal of Humanistic Psychology, 34, 6-37.

- Boykin, A.W. (1986). <u>The School Achievement of Minority Children</u>. New Perspectives. Lawrence Erlbaum Associates. Hillsdale, NJ.
- Brodsky, A. (2000). The role of religion in the lives of resilient, urban African American single mothers. Journal of Community Psychology, 28, 199-219.
- Cabrera, A.F., Nora, A., Terenzini, P.T., Pascarella, E., & Hagedorn, L.S. (1999). Campus racial climate and the adjustment of students to college. <u>The Journal of Higher Education</u>, 70, 134-160.
- Carr, P. (1992). <u>College Success and the Black Male. Research report no. 138</u>. San Jose State University, San Jose, California: Evergreen Community College District, 1992.
- Chickering, A.W. (1969). Education and identity. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Chickering, A.W., & Associates (1981). <u>The Modern American College: Responding to the New</u> Realities of Diverse Students and a Changing Society. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Chickering, A.W. & Reisser, L. (1993). Education and identity. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass, Inc.
- Christian, M.D., & Barbarin, O.A. (2001). Cultural resources and psychological adjustment of African American children: Effects of spirituality and racial attribution. <u>Journal of Black Psychology</u>, 27, 43-63.
- Coakley, J. J. (1998). Sport in society (6th Edition). New York: McGraw-Hill.
- Colozzi, E.A., & Colozzi, L.C. (2000). <u>College students' callings and careers: An integrated value oriented perspective. In D.A. Luzzo (Ed.), Career counseling of college students: Am empirical guide to strategies that work.</u> Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.
- Constantine, M.G., Lewis, E.L., Conner, L.C. & Sanchez, D. (2000). Addressing spiritual and religious issues in counseling African Americans: Implications for counselor training and practice. Counseling and Values, 45, 28-39.
- Constantine, M.G., Gainor, K.A., Ahluwalia, M.K., & Berkel, L.A. (2003). Independent and interdependent self-construals, individualism, collectivism, and harmony control in African Americans. <u>Journal of Black Psychology</u>, 229, 87-101.
- Constantine, Madonna G., Miville, Marie L., Warren, Anita K., Gainor, Kathy A., & Lewis-Coles, Ma'at E.L. (2006). Religion, Spirituality, and Career Development in African-American College Students: A Qualitative Inquiry. New York. The Career Development Quarterly, (54), 227-241. Retrieved on May 29, 2008 from http://web.ebscohost.com.libproxy.lib.unc.edu/ehost/pdf?vid=3&hid=13&sid=9cac7a2a-6e47-4179-9d90-79efcbd9fffa%40SRCSM2

- Cook, A.E. (1995). <u>Beyond critical legal studies: The reconstructive theology of Dr. Martin</u>
 <u>Luther King. In K. Crenshaw, N. Gotanda, G. Peller, & K. Thomas (Eds.), Critical race</u>
 <u>theory: The key writings that formed the movement</u>. New York: The New Press.
- Crenshaw, K.W. (1988). Race, reform, and retrenchment: Transformation and legitimation in anti-discrimination law. Harvard Law Review, 101, 1331-1387.
- Crenshaw, K.W. (1995). Mapping the margins: Intersectionality, identity politics, and violence against women of color. In K. Crenshaw, N. Gotanda, G. Peller, & K. Thomas (Eds.), Critical race theory: The key writings that formed the movement. New York. The New Press.
- Daire, Andrew P., Lamothe, S. & Fuller, David P. (2007). Differences between Black and White College Students Regarding Influences on High School Completion, College Attendance and Career Choice. National Career Development Association, (55), 275-279. Retrieved on March 3, 2008 from http://web.ebscohost.com.libproxy.lib.unc.edu/ehost/pdf?vid=5&hid=6&sid=c32cd7ce-f209-4f2e-924e-93d261a4c0f8%40sessionmgr7
- Dalton, H.L. (1995). The clouded prism: Minority critique of the critical legal studies movement. In K. Crenshaw, N. Gotanda, G. Peller, & K. Thomas (Eds.), Critical race theory: The key writings that formed the movement. New York: The New Press.
- Daniel, D. Ronald. (1961). Management Information Crisis. <u>Harvard Business Review, Sept.-Oct.</u>, 111.
- Darling, Carol Anderson, McWey, Lenore M., Howard, Stacey N., & Olmstead, Spencer B. (2007). College student stress: the influence of interpersonal relationships on sense of coherence. <u>Stress and Health, (23), 215-229</u>.
- DeCuir, J.T., & Dixson, A.D. (2004). "So When It Comes Out, They Aren't That Surprised That It Is There": Using Critical Race Theory as a Tool of Analysis of Race and Racism in Education. Educational Researcher. June/July 2004 Edition, 26-31. Retrieved on September 30, 2008 from URL:

 http://www.aera.net/uploadedFiles/Journals_and_Publications/Journals/Educational_Researcher/Volume_33_No_5/06-ERv33n5_DeCuir-Dixson.pdf
- Delgado, R., & Stefanic, J. (2001). <u>Critical race theory: An introduction</u>. New York: New York University Press.
- Edwards, H. (1973). Sociology of sport. Homewood, IL: The Dorsey Press.
- Edwards, H. (1983). The Exploitation of Black Student-Athletes. AGB Reports, 25, 37-46.

- Eiche, Keith, Sedlacek, William & Adams-Gaston, Javaune (1997). Comparing Student-athletes and Non-Student-athletes on Attitudes and Perceptions. University of Maryland at College Park. College Park, Maryland. Retrieved on May 29, 2008 from http://www.eric.ed.gov.libproxy.lib.unc.edu/ERICDocs/data/ericdocs2sql/content_storage_01/0000019b/80/14/f8/ff.pdf
- Etzel, E. F., Ferrante, A.P., & Pinkney, J.W. (Eds.). (1991). <u>Counseling college student-athletes:</u>
 <u>Issues and interventions</u>. Morgantown, WV: Fitness Information Technology.
- Farrell, C. (1996). Is the NCAA Playing a Numbers Game? <u>Black Issues in Higher Education</u>, <u>13</u>, (14), 16-18.
- Ferrante, A.P., & Etzel, E., & Lantz, C. (1996). Counseling college student-athletes: The problem, the need. In E. Etzel, A.P. Ferrante, & J.W. Pinkney (Eds.), <u>Counseling college student-athletes: Issues and interventions</u>. Morgantown, WV: Fitness Information Technology, Inc.
- Fleming, Jacqueline (1984). <u>Blacks in College</u>. San Francisco. Jossey-Bass Publishers.
- Fortune, J. & White, A. (2006). Framing of Project Critical Success Factors by a Systems Model. <u>International Journal of Project Management</u>, 24, 1, 53-65.
- Fox, L.A. (2003). The role of the church in career guidance and development: A review of the literature 1960-early 2000s. <u>Journal of Career Development</u>, 29, 167-182.
- Funk, G.D. (1991). <u>Major violation: The unbalanced priorities in athletics and academics</u>. Champaign, IL: Leisure Press.
- Gallien, Louis B. & Peterson, M.S. (2005). <u>Instructing and Mentoring the African-American</u>
 <u>College Student: Strategies for success in higher education</u>. United States. Pearson Education, Inc.
- Gordon, R.L. (1986). Issues in advising student-athletes. NACADA Journal, 6, 81-86.
- Greene, Linda S. (1984). The new NCAA rules of the game: Academic integrity or racism? <u>Saint</u> Louis University Law Journal, 28, 101-151.
- Harris, C.I. (1995). Whiteness as property. In K. Crenshaw, N. Gotanda, G. Peller, & K. Thomas (Eds.), Critical race theory: The key writings that formed the movement. New York. The New Press.
- Harris III, J.J. (1989). Colleges of education and the local public schools: Perspectives of a dean. Community Education Journal, 16, 2, 20-21.
- Harris, O. (1993). African-American predominance in collegiate sport. In R.C. Althouse and D.D. Brooks (Eds.). Racism in Collegiate Athletics. Morgantown, WV: Fitness Information Technology, Inc., 51-74.

- Harris, Whitney G. & Duhon, Gwendolyn M. (1999). The African-American Male Perspective of Barriers to Success. <u>Black Studies</u>, 7, 109-127.
- Hawkins, B.C. (1989). Minority students on predominantly White campuses: The need for a new commitment. NASPA Journal, 36, 3, 175-179.
- Hawkins, B. (1999). Black Student-athletes at Predominantly White National Collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA) Division I Institutions and the Pattern of Oscillating Migrant Laborers. The Western Journal of Black Studies, 23, 1, 1-9.
- Hawkins, B. (2001). <u>The New Plantation: The Internal Colonization of Black Student-Athletes</u>. Winterville, GA: Sadiki Publishing, 33
- Holmbeck, G.N. & Wandrei, M.L. (1993). Individual and Relational Predictors of Adjustment in First-Year College Students. <u>Journal of Counseling Psychology</u>, 40,1, 73-78.
- Howard, B.S., & Howard, J.R. (1997). Occupation as spiritual activity. <u>The American Journal of Occupational Therapy</u>, 51, 181-185.
- Howard, G. (1999). We Can't Teach What We Don't Know: White Teachers, Multiracial Schools. Teachers College Press. New York.
- Hrabowski III, F.H, Maton, K.I., and Greif, G.L. (1998). <u>Beating the odds. Raising academically successful African-American males</u>. New York: Oxford Press.
- Institute for Diversity and Ethics in Sport (2007). Decisions from the Top: Diversity among
 Campus, Conference Leaders at Division IA Institutions: All time for Diversity among
 Athletic Directors, University of Central Florida, Orlando. Retrieved on May 13, 2008
 from
 http://www.bus.ucf.edu/sport/public/downloads/2007_Division_IA_Demographics_Study.pdf
- Kenny, M. (1987). The extent and function of parental attachment among first-year college students. <u>Journal of Youth and Adolescence</u>, 16, 17-29.
- Knight Foundation (1991). <u>Keeping faith with the student-athlete: A new model for intercollegiate athletics</u>. Charlotte, NC. Author. p.I, 27.
- Ladson-Billings, G., & Tate, W. (1995). Toward a critical race theory of education. <u>Teachers</u> <u>College Record</u>, 97, 1, 47-68.
- Lafreniere, K.D., Ledgerwood, D.M., & Docherty, A.L. (1997). Influences of leaving home, perceived family support, and gender on the transition to university. <u>Guidance and</u> Counseling, 12, 14-18.
- Lapchick, R. (1984). Broken promises: Racism in American sports. New York: St. Martin's.

- Lapchick, R. (1991). Five minutes to midnight: Race and sport in the 1990s. Lanham, MD: Madison Books.
- Lapchick, R. (2007). <u>Keeping Score When It Counts: Assessing the 2007-08 Bowl-bound</u>

 <u>College Football Teams-Academic Performance Improves but Race Still Matters.</u>

 Institute for Diversity and Ethics in Sport. Retrieved on August 25, 2008 from http://www.bus.ucf.edu/sport/public/downloads/2007-08 <u>Bowl APR GSR Study.pdf</u>
- Lawrence, C.R. (1995). The id, the ego, and equal protection: Reckoning with unconscious racism. <u>In K. Crenshaw, N. Gotanda, G. Peller, & K. Thomas (Eds.)</u>, <u>Critical race theory:</u> The key writings that formed the movement. New York: The New Press.
- Mattis, J.S., Fontenot, D.L., Hatcher-Kay, C.A., Grayman, N.A., & Beale, R.L. (2004). Religiosity, optimism, pessimism among African-Americans. <u>Journal of Black Psychology</u>, 30, 187-207.
- Matsuda, M. (1995). Looking to the bottom: Critical legal studies and reparations. <u>In K.</u>

 <u>Crenshaw, N. Gotanda, G. Peller, & K. Thomas (Eds.), Critical race theory: The key writings that formed the movement. New York: The New Press.</u>
- McAdoo, H. (1995). Stress levels, family help patterns, and religiosity in middle- and working class African American single mothers. <u>Journal of Black Psychology</u>, 21, 424-449.
- Miller, Danny (1996). Configuration Revisted. <u>Strategic Management Journal, July 17</u>, 505-512.
- Mott, R. (1994). Programs help student-athletes succeed in "real world". <u>The NCAA News, 31,</u> 1, 20.
- Myers, L.J. (1993). <u>Understanding an Afrocentric worldview: Introduction to an optimal psychology (2nd ed.)</u>. Dubuque, IA: Kendall/Hunt.
- Nagasawa, R. & Wong, P. (1999). A theory of minority students' survival in college. Sociological Inquiry, 69, 1, 76-90.
- NCAA (2005a). <u>Division I Aggregate Data: 1998-1999 Freshman Cohort Graduation Rates</u>. NCAA website. Retrieved on May 19, 2008 from http://web1.ncaa.org/app_data/instAggr2005/1_0.pdf
- NCAA (October 2005b) <u>NCAA Division I Academic Progress Rate Adjustment Directive.</u>
 NCAA website. Retrieved September 29, 2008 from
 http://www1.ncaa.org/membership/governance/division_I/board_of_directors/2005/October/06_Att_A_CAP.htm
- NCAA (2006). <u>Division I Student-athletes Excel in Classroom, Exceed Student Body Graduation</u>
 <u>Rates.</u> Retrieved on May 13, 2008 from

- http://www2.ncaa.org/portal/media_and_events/press_room/2006/november/20061109_d 1_gsr_rls.html
- NCAA (2007a). Academics and Student-athletes. NCAA website. Retrieved on May 15, 2008 from <a href="http://www.ncaa.org/wps/portal/!ut/p/kcxml/04_Sj9SPykssy0xPLMnMz0vM0Y_QjzKL_N4g38nYBSYGYxqb6kWhCjggRb31fj_zcVP0A_YLc0IhyR0VFAABTEJw!/delta/base6_4xml/L3dJdyEvUUd3QndNQSEvNElVRS82XzBfMktE?WCM_GLOBAL_CONTEXT=/wps/wcm/connect/NCAA/Academics%20and%20Student-athletes/Education%20and%20Research
- NCAA (August 2007b). <u>National and Sport-Group Three-Year APR Averages</u>. NCAA website. Retrieved on May 19, 2008 from http://www2.ncaa.org/portal/academics_and_student-athletes/education_and_research/academic_reform/apr/2005-06/three_year_apr_averages.pdf
- NCAA (October 2007c). <u>Six Year Trends in Graduation Success Rates at NCAA Division I Institutions</u>. NCAA website. Retrieved on May 19, 2008 from http://www2.ncaa.org/portal/academics_and_student-athletes/education_and_research/academic_reform/gsr/gsrSixYearTrends.pdf
- NCAA (2008a). <u>History of the NCAA</u>. NCAA website. Retrieved on December 22, 2008 from http://www.ncaa.org/wps/wcm/connect/NCAA/About+The+NCAA/Overview/history.html
- NCAA (2008b). <u>Fact Sheet</u>. NCAA website. Retrieved on May 19, 2008 from http://www.ncaa.org/about/fact_sheet.pdf
- NCAA (2008c) NCAA Student-Athletes Graduating At Highest Rates Ever. NCAA website.

 Retrieved on October 15, 2008 from http://www.ncaa.org/wps/ncaa?ContentID=39115
- Rhoden, William C. (1989). <u>Many Black College Student-athletes Express Feelings of Isolation</u>. Special to the New York Times. Retrieved on May 15, 2008 from http://query.nytimes.com/gst/fullpage.html?res=950DE1DB1431F935A35757C0A96F948260&sec=&spon=&pagewanted=1
- Rockart, J.F. (1979). Chief Executives Define Their Own Data Needs. <u>Harvard Business Review</u>, <u>57</u>, 2, 85.
- Seaward, B.L. (1995). Reflections on human spirituality for the worksite. <u>American Journal of</u> Health Promotion, 9, 165-168.
- Sellers, R.M., Kuperminc, G.P. & Waddell, A.S. (1991). Life experiences of black student-athletes in revenue producing sports: A descriptive empirical analysis. <u>Academic Athletic Journal</u>, Fall, 20-38.

- Sellers, R. M. (Brooks, D. and Althouse, R. eds.) (2000) <u>African American student athletes:</u> opportunity or exploitation. Racism in college athletics: the African American athlete's <u>experience (2nd edition)</u>, Fitness Information Technology, Morgantown, WV, pp. 133-154.
- Singer, John N. (2005). Race, Ethnicity and Education. Understanding racism through the eyes of African-American male student-athletes, 8, 4, 365-386 James Madison University. Harrisonburg, USA. URL: http://web.ebscohost.com.libproxy.lib.unc.edu/ehost/pdf?vid=3&hid=9&sid=12dbdbe1-90ba-41c2-b37a-fdb1b77eeeff%40sessionmgr7 retrieved March 7th, 2008.
- Taylor, C.A. (1989). <u>Effective ways to recruit and retain minority students</u>. Madison, WI: Praxis Publications, Inc.
- Taylor, R.A. (1996). A Degree of Success. <u>Black Issues in Higher Education, 13</u>, 26, 18-20.
- Tinto, V. (1987) <u>Leaving College: Rethinking the Causes and Cures of Student Attrition. Second edition</u>. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Turner, M.R. (2000). What's happening to our talented tenth? <u>Black Issues in Higher Education</u>, 17, 21, 152.
- Underwood, C. (1984) The Student-athlete. Michigan: Michigan State University Press.
- U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics (2005). <u>Digest of Education Statistics 2005 (NCES 2005-022)</u>. <u>Chapter 2</u>.
- U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics (2007). <u>Digest of Education Statistics 2007 (NCES 2007-002)</u>. Retrieved on June 1, 2008 from http://nces.ed.gov/pubs2007/2007039.pdf
- Utsey, S.O., Adams, E.P., & Bolden, M. (2000). Development and initial validation of the Africultural Coping Systems Inventory. <u>Journal of Black Psychology</u>, 26, 194-215.
- Walker, K.L., & Dixon, V. (2002). Spirituality and academic performance among African-American college students. <u>Journal of Black Psychology</u>, 28, 107-121.
- Watson, Joshua C. (2006). Student-athletes and Counseling: Factors Influencing the Decision to Seek Counseling Services. <u>College Student Journal</u>, 20060301, 40, 1, 35-42. Retrieved on June 1, 2008 from http://web.ebscohost.com.libproxy.lib.unc.edu/ehost/detail?vid=5&hid=7&sid=b2371eaf-e28a-481c-aee8-4246c9abccc8%40sessionmgr7
- Wiggins, D.K. (1991). Prized performers, but frequently overlooked students: The involvement of Black athletes in intercollegiate sports on predominantly White campuses, 1890-1972.

 Research Quarterly for Exercise and Sport, 62, 164-177.

Wiley, R. (1991, August 12). A daunting proposition. Sports Illustrated.

Williams, P.J. (1997). The rooster's egg. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.